

WebTrader Users' Guide

February 2016

WebTrader Version 9.0

© 2016 Interactive Brokers LLC. All Rights Reserved

Any symbols displayed within these pages are for illustrative purposes only, and are not intended to portray any recommendation.

Contents

Contents	i
Getting Started	5
Logging In	5
Logging In When There is Already an Active Session	7
WebTrader Tabbed Pages	
Orders	9
Adding Modules to Tabbed Pages	9
Buttons	9
Bulletins	11
Portfolio News	12
Market Pulse	12
Logging Out	14
Viewing Market Data	15
The Market Page	15
Delayed and Streaming Market Data	16
Delayed Market Data	16
Streaming Market Data	16
Adding a Ticker	17
Add a Ticker in the Market View	
Add a Ticker in the Preferences Window	19
Removing Tickers	

Remove a Ticker in the Market View
Remove a Ticker in the Preferences Window24
Changing the Order of Tickers24
Change the Order of Tickers in the Market View25
Change the Order of Tickers in the Preferences Window
Adding the BookTrader
BookTrader Expert Mode
Viewing Charts
Change the Chart Type
Change the Time Period
Highlight a Specific Data Point
Change the Zoom Level
Manually Change the Time Scale42
Scroll Left and Right
Managing Orders
Order Management Panel
Open the Order Management Panel
Supported Order Types
Creating an Order
Creating an Order on the Market Page57
Enabling Expert Mode
Creating Orders in Expert Mode
Advanced Time In Force Attributes
Modifying an Order

Cancelling an Order	64
Creating a New Order from an Open, Executed or Canceled Order	65
Creating an Order from the BookTrader	66
Enabling BookTrader Expert Mode	68
Creating a Spread Order	69
Manually Create a Spread Order on the Spread Tab in the Order Management Par	1el69
Create a Spread Order Using a Strategy on the Spread Tab in the Order Managem Panel	ient 73
Create a Spread Order from an Option Chain	75
Supported Strategies	80
Viewing Open Orders	82
Viewing Trades	83
Monitoring Your Account	87
Viewing Your Account Balances	87
Viewing Margin Requirements and Trading Limits	90
Viewing Market Value	91
Viewing Positions	92
Viewing Your Portfolio	93
Managing Options	97
Viewing Option Chains	97
Trading Options	100
Market Scanners	105
About Market Scanners	105
Creating a Market Scanner	110

Sorting Scan Results	
Using the US Corporate Bond Scanner	114
Creating an Order from the Scanner Page	
Searching for Contract Information	119
Using Simple Search	119
Using Advanced Search	
Searching for Indices/ETFs	
Setting Search Preferences	
Customizing WebTrader	
Adding Product Pages	
Creating Custom Tabbed Pages	
Setting Preferences	135
Site Preferences	
Trading Preferences	
Content Preferences	
Market Data Preferences	
Customizing WebTrader Pages	140
Editing Columns	142
Removing Columns	142
Adding Columns	143
Change the Order of Columns	147
Index	

Getting Started

WebTrader is IB's HTML-based trading interface which allows IB customers to access market data and transmit orders from behind a firewall where access to TWS may be impossible. IB WebTrader offers a limited functionality compared with TWS, and its simplified interface may be more appealing to customers with targeted trading needs.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- » Logging In
- Logging In When There is Already an Active Session
- WebTrader Tabbed Pages
- » Orders
- Adding Modules to Tabbed Pages
- » Buttons
- » Bulletins
- » Portfolio News
- » Market Pulse
- » Logging Out

Logging In

To use WebTrader, your Internet Security and Privacy options must be set to the default levels. To check, on the Tools menu select Internet Options (IE) or Options (Firefox). On the Security and Privacy tabs, click **Default Level** if that button is active. If the button is gray, you are using the required default levels.

To log into WebTrader

1. From the login menu in the upper right corner of the IB home page, select *WebTrader* from the drop-down list.



You will also see the WebTrader Beta selection when available. The beta is a live test version of the WebTrader application. You can log into beta to test new features, but remember that you are still trading through your live IB account.

2. Enter your IB user name and password, then click **Login**. To view WebTrader in another language, select the language before you click **Login**.

Woh
Irader

If you check the **Store settings on server** check box when you log in, any changes you make to your preferences, modes, market view and more will be saved to a remote server and will be used the next time you log into WebTrader regardless of where you initiate the session.

You can only be logged into one IB trading session at a time, including TWS, MobileTrader or WebTrader.

- If your session closes due to inactivity, this does not affect any open orders you may have pending. To resume trading, click *Return to WebTrader* on the expiration page, and log back in.
 - The first time you log into WebTrader, it opens on the Market page, which displays market data for selected contracts. On every subsequent login, WebTrader opens on the screen that was displayed before your last logout.
- >>> Use the tabset at the top of the page to create orders, view executions, monitor your account status, search for market centers, view contract-related fundamental analysis, and create option chains.
- Clicking the exclamation point button in the upper right corner of the screen displays links to WebTrader Release Notes in a new browser window.

Logging In When There is Already an Active Session

If you try to log into WebTrader and another WebTrader or TraderWorkstation session with the same username already active on any computer, you can disconnect the other session and begin a new session.

If this situation occurs, a message appears when you try to login. The message displays the IP Address of the other session and **OK** and **Cancel** buttons.

- Click OK in the message box to disconnect the other session.
- ^{>>} Click **Cancel** in the message box to cancel your login and keep the other session active.



WebTrader Tabbed Pages

WebTrader displays information on a series of tabbed pages:

- Market displays market data for selected contracts. You view live market data by adding tickers to the Market View on the Market page.
- Account displays many aspects of your IB account, including a summary of important account values, your current margin requirements and trading limits, the current market value of your portfolio and all your positions.
- Options displays option chains. You can add multilple tabs to the Options page, one for each underlying.
- Products shows market data and other modules for a specific symbol. You can add multiple tabs to the Products page, one for each symbol.
- Scanner lets you create market scans for stocks in US and global markets by defining scan criteria and viewing scan results.
- **Market Pulse** lets you view bar charts of current market conditions around the world.
- Search lets you search IB's database for information about instruments available through our trading platform.



Click a tab to open that page.

Orders

In addition to tabbed pages, WebTrader includes an expanding and collapsing Order Management Panel. The Order Management Panel is where you create and modify orders, as well as view open orders and trades.

* [Ord	ler Mana	gemen	K]										
New O	nder Or	ders 1	rades	_				_			_		
Stock	Option	Futures	Fores	Fund	Bond	Warrant OP	0 Structu	red Pro	duct Cone	odly Spread			
	Action	Qui	attly	Sym	bol	Limit Price	Order	he	TF	Exchange	Currency	Fill Outs	ide RTH
	BUY N	2	100		Go		LMT	*	DAY 💌	SMART M		N	IA.
Con	trect	Size	Bid	Ask	Size	Lest	Change	c	hange (N)	Size	Volume	High	Low
Preview	v Order	Cear											
	_	_											

For more information

» Managing Orders

Adding Modules to Tabbed Pages

WebTrader includes a number of function-specific modules that you can add to any tabbed page in WebTrader EXCEPT the Search page:

Each WebTrader page has a default setup. For example, the Market page displays the Market View module by default. You add and remove modules from any WebTrader tabbed page in the Preferences window.

For more information

» Customizing WebTrader

Buttons

WebTrader includes several buttons that are displayed in the upper right portion of the screen.

System Buttons



System buttons are always visible in the upper right corner of the screen. They include:

- Help link Opens a window that displays the Customer Service email address for WebTrader and links to our WebTrader web page.
- Tooltips On/Off control Turns tooltips on or off. Tooltips are turned on by default.
- » Logout button Logs you out of WebTrader.

Preferences Button



The **Preferences** button appears on the right side of the tab bar. Click this button to open the Preferences window, where you can set a variety of WebTrader preferences and manage content on each WebTrader tabbed page.

Edit Button



Some tabbed pages and modules include an **Edit** button, which lets you edit the data on the page. For example, you click the **Edit** button on the Market page to edit market data tickers or add, remove and change the order of columns; in the Market Value and Portfolio modules you also use the **Edit** button to edit columns. On the Options page and in Scanner results, the **Edit** button lets you remove columns.

Edit Columns Button

The Options page and Scanner results include an **Edit Columns** button, which lets you add, remove and change order of columns.



Bulletins

From time to time, IB sends out important news bulletins. If there are any such bulletins, the **[Bulletin]** link in the upper right corner of WebTrader will flash red. To read the bulletin, simply click the red flashing **[Bulletin]** link. The contents of the bulletin will appear in the Bulletin Messages box.



Portfolio News

The Portfolio News module displays news stories about the symbols you currently hold in your portfolio. The news feeds that appear in Portfolio News are from various sources such as Reuters, Bloomberg, et5c. Like other modules, you can add Portfolio news to any tabbed page in WebTrader in the Preferences window.

Portfolio News contains two columns: top stories are displayed in the left column, and the article details appear in the right column, once you click a news item.



Market Pulse

The Market Pulse is a page that displays bar charts showing current market conditions on a 15minute delay. The current market conditions include the current percent change of representative indices and bonds from different countries as well as foreign exchange rates.

The Market Pulse will appear when WebTrader first loads after you log in.Once WebTrader has successfully loaded, you can view the Market Pulse data on its own Market Pulse tab.



As you move your mouse cursor over the label for each bar, a popup opens, displaying the index, bond or foreign exchange rate.

0.52%		Foreign Exchange
EUR, 201209, Fu	tures, GLOBEX, USD	-0.51%
European	JPY.USD	0,15%
	GBP.USD	-0;29%
	CHF.USD	-0.46%
1% 2'	CAD.USD	-0.10%
	-0.1	.8% -0.6% -0.4% -0.2% 0% 0.2% 0.4%

Logging Out

To log out of WebTrader

1. Click the **X** button in the upper right corner of the screen.



The WebTrader login screen appears.

Viewing Market Data

The first time you log into WebTrader, it opens on the Market page, which displays market data for selected contracts. You view live market data by adding tickers to the Market View on the Market page. Depending on your market data subscriptions, you can add tickers for stocks, options, futures, futures options, Forex, funds, warrants, bonds, CFDs and Structured Products. You can also view the market value of your portfolio and your positions and place orders on the Market page.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- » The Market Page
- Delayed and Streaming Market Data
- » Adding a Ticker
- » Removing Tickers
- Changing the Order of Tickers
- Adding the BookTrader
- » Viewing Charts

The Market Page

The Market page displays market data for selected contracts, including the Last price, Change in price (red indicates a downward change, green indicates an upward change), Size of the last transaction, trading Volume, Bid Size, Bid Price, Ask price and Ask size. This data automatically updates every 10 seconds. For an immediate update, click *Refresh* at the top right side of the table.

The Edit button lets you add or remove ticker rows, and edit columns. You can also use the Preferences window to edit tickers, as well as add non ticker-related functionality to this page.

a Interactive B	rokers							
Montest Account Op	tions Products	Scarv	ver Mark	at Pulse Se	narch.			
							Account -	
Market View								
Contract	Change (%)	Bid	Last	Volume	Bid Size	Change	Asix	Ask Size
USD, Cash, DEALPRO, JPY		78.975	78.978		94		78.990	27.5M
AUD, Certh, DEALPRO, USD		1.03110	1.03113		1.2M		1.00115	11M
EUR, Cech, DEALPRO, USD		1.22425	1.22428		15.3M		1.22430	7.5M
OBP, CHIN, IDEALPRO, USD		1.56075	1.56080		11.3M		1.56085	714
USD, CASh, DEALPRO, HHD		7.7584	7,7565		11.5M		7,7565	8.5M
IBHR, Stock, SMART, USD		13.25	C 14.02				14.00	25
EM, Stock, SMART, USD		183.50	C 183.65				194.75	
AAPL, Stock, SMART, USD		605.60	0 605.50	3.6K			506.00	4
VHOO, Stock, SMART, USD		15.57	D 15.55	2.24			15.67	
AMZN, Stock, SMART, USD		215.11	C 216.93				217.36	
OE, Stock, SMART, USD		19.59	C 19.72		34		19.71	33
Add Row								

Delayed and Streaming Market Data

Both streaming and delayed market data are available in WebTrader when you log in from the IB website (not when you log in from within Account Management).

Delayed Market Data

- Delayed market data is available for contracts for which you do not currently hold market data subscriptions.
- The next time you log into WebTrader, you will be prompted to turn on delayed market data for contracts for which you do not hold subscriptions. Your choice will be saved.
- You can turn delayed market data on and off on the <u>Market Data tab</u> in the WebTrader Preferences window. So for example, if you opted to turn delayed market data on the next time you log into WebTrader, you will be able to turn it off in the Preferences window.

Streaming Market Data

- Streaming market data is supported in the latest web browsers only. If your web browser does not support streaming market data in WebTrader, your market data will be refreshed every ten seconds.
- The current status of your streaming market data is displayed on the <u>Market Data tab</u> in the Preferences window.

You can also set the number of decimal places to display for streaming market data on on the Market Data tab in the Preferences window.

Neither streaming market data nor the Market Data tab in the Preferences window is available if you launch WebTrader from within Account Management. You **must** log in to WebTrader directly from the IB website to access these features.

Streaming market data is supported in the latest versions of Firefox, Chrome and Safari web browers. At this time, it is NOT supported in any version of Internet Explorer.

Adding a Ticker

You view market data by adding tickers to the Market View on the Market page. There are two ways to add tickers to the Market View:

- » Add a Ticker in the Market View
- » Add a Ticker in the Preferences Window

Add a Ticker in the Market View

To add a ticker in the Market View

1. In the Market View module, click **Add Row** (next to the green plus sign at the bottom of the list of tickers). If the plus sign is not visible, collapse the Order Management Panel.

The contract lookup box appears.

Market	Account	Options	Products	Scan	er Mark	et Pulse	Search Fu	damentals									Preferences
									Account: U	164328 💌							[Bulletin]
Market Vic	Market View																
Co	ntract	Chi	ange (%)	Bid	Last	Volume	Bid Size	Ch ange	Ask	Ask Size		_					
USD, Cash,	DEALPRO, J	IPY		78.970	78.972		30	M -0.093	78.975		2M	The contr	act lookup				
AUD, Cesh,	DEALPRO, U	USD		1.03200	1.03202		4.5	M 0.00032	1.03205	4.	7M	box opens click A	dd Row				
EUR, Cash, I	DEALPRO, U	JSD		1.22490	1.22493		22.8	M -0.00448	1.22495	4.	SW						
CBP, Cash, I	DEALPRO, U	uso		1.56255	1.56260		13.5	M (0.00200	1.56265		-4						
USD, Cash,	DEALPRO, H	1KD		7.7563	7.7564		13.5	м	7.7565		7M						
IBKR, Stock,	SMART, US	D			D 12 62		v	0 8.78	13 67					_			
IBM, Stock, St	SMART, USD	c	lick Add	Row	1 Stock	Option	Futures For	ex Fund Bon	d War	CFD St	ructure	ed Product Inde	x Connodity	<u>×</u>			
AAPL, Stock	SMART, US	si to	add a t	icker		Symbol	Exchange		/								
YHOO, Stoc	k, SMART, U	8	_		<u>_</u>			- /									
AMZN, Stoc	K, SMART, U	SP		215.63	D 2	00	SMART	~									
GE, Stock, S	MART, UK		4.251	19.67	۰												
Add Ro	w				Add	Clear	Add And Dism	11									

- 2. In the contract lookup box:
- a. Select an instrument type by clicking the appropriate tab.
- b. In the Symbol field, enter an underlying symbol, then click Go.
- c. For instrument types other than stock, define additional contract parameters such as right, strike and expiry (if needed).
- 3. Select the desired contract from the drop-down list. The ticker is added to the bottom of the ticker list.



4. Continue to add tickers as desired.

If you don't see market data for your new symbol(s) when you return to Market View, click the **Refresh** button.

To remove tickers or change the order of tickers directly in the Market View, use the Edit button.

For more information

- » Removing Tickers
- Changing the Order of Tickers

Add a Ticker in the Preferences Window

To add a ticker in the Preferences Window

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. The current WebTrader page (the page on which you clicked the Preferences button) is highlighted in the Current Tabs section, and the modules currently displayed on that page are shown in the Modules Enabled section.

2. Select the Market View module in the Modules Enabled section. A list of contracts appears on the right.



3. Click Add New Contract. The contract lookup box appears.

y WebTrader Preference	s										
Site Preferences Trading P	references	Content									
Current Tabs	Modules	Enabled	Manage Current Preferences								
\varTheta Mafet 📃	Market \	/iew	Rows to Show: All								
Account ≡	Click To	Add Modules	Manage Current Contracts								
Options =	O Bala	DCHS	MSFT, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=							
Products ≡	O Bask	Tender	CSCO, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=							
🗢 Scanner 🛛 🚍	0 000		YHOD, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=							
	Char	t	DELL, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=							
O Add New Tab	O Mark	et Depth	USD, IDEALPRO, Cash, JPY, USD, JPY	E							
	O Mark	et Value	GBP, IDEALPRO, Cash, USD, GBP.USD	Click here to display							
Add Default Tabs	O Marg	in Requirements	BAC, SMART, Stock, USD, BAC	the contract lookup							
No unused default tabs	Reut	ers News	BSL, SNFE, CFD, AUD, BU	box.							
Contract look	up box	n Chains	ES, Futures, 201006, GLOBEX, USD, ESM0								
appears when	you click	lio	NQ, Futures, 201006, GLOBEX, USD, NQM0								
Add New Cor	itract.	ons	DIBM, SMART, Stock, USD, IBM	=							
			O Add New Contract								
ok Option Futures For Symbol Exchange Go SMART	ex Fund B	lond Warrant C	FD Structured Product Index × Click Char Pre	k here to save your inges and exit the ferences window.							
dd Clear Add	And Dismiss			Save Save And Dismi							

- 4. In the contract lookup box:
- 5. Select an instrument type by clicking the appropriate tab.
- 6. In the Symbol field, enter an underlying symbol, then click Go.
- 7. For instrument types other than stock, define additional contract parameters such as right, strike and expiry (if needed).
- 8. Select the desired contract from the drop-down list. The contract is added to the Manage Current Contracts list.

-											
Stock	Option	Futures	Forex	Fund	Bond	Warrant	CFD	Structured Product	Index	Commodity	×
Sy	mbol	Excha	ange								
I	Go	SMART	· •								
Add	Clear	Add And	I Dismiss								

- 9. Continue to add tickers as desired.
- 10. You can also remove tickers from the Market View on this screen by clicking the red minus sign for each contract you want to remove. The contracts are removed immediately.
- 11. You can also change the order of the tickers by clicking and dragging a contract by the handle icon located on the right side of the contract (the handle looks like three stacked horizontal lines) to a new position in the list. Release the mouse when the ticker is in the desired position.
- 12. Click **Save and Dismiss** to close the Preferences window. The ticker(s) you added appear at the bottom of the ticker list.

If you don't see market data for your new symbol(s) when you return to Market View, click the **Refresh** button.

Removing Tickers

You can remove a ticker from the Market View module when you no longer want to receive realtime market data for that contract. There are two ways to remove tickers from the Market View module:

- Remove a Ticker in the Market View
- » Remove a Ticker in the Preferences Window

Remove a Ticker in the Market View

To remove a ticker in the Market View

- Click the **Edit** button on the right side of the Market View module. The Edit button changes to a Done button.
- Click the red minus sign next to each ticker you want to remove.
 The minus sign changes to a Delete button.

Market	Click the red n sign next to the you want to re	ninus ticker move			_	_	_			_	Dore
	contract	O Change (%)	😑 Bid	OLast	😑 Volume	😑 Bid Size	😑 Change	😑 Ask	🙆 Ask Size		
0	SD, Cash, DEALPRO, JPY		78.955	78.958		94		78,960	15.7M		
0	AUD, Cash, DEALPRO, USD		1.03225	1.03230		12.94		1.03235	10.4M		Click Done when you
۲	EUR, Cash, DEALPRO, USD		1.22495	1.22498		34		1.22500	30.7M		removing tickers
۲	GBP, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD		1.55310	1.56315		114		1.56320	84		
۲	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, HKD		7.7563	7.7564		84		7.7564	SM		
۲	BKR, Stock, SMART, USD		13.55	D 13.55	66.1K	1		13.58	2		
۲	BM, Stock, SMART, USD		184.61	D 184.62	235.9K	1		184.68	2		
۲	AAPL, Stock, SMART, USD		607.95	D 608.03	370.6K		1.05	608.13	1		
۲	YHOO, Stock, SMART, USD		15.56	D 15.58	543.3K	48		15.57	25		
۲	AMZN, Stock, SMART, USD		217.01	D 217.15	39.2K	2		217.01	1		
۲	GE, Stock, SMART, USD	-0,65%	19.62	D 19.63	111	64	-0.65	19.63	67		
💿 Add	Row 💿 Add Column										

3. Click the **Delete** button next to each ticker you want to remove. The tickers are removed immediately.



4. Click the **Done** button.

Remove a Ticker in the Preferences Window

To remove a ticker in the Preferences window

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. The current WebTrader page (the page on which you clicked the Preferences button) is highlighted in the Current Tabs section, and the modules currently displayed on that page are shown in the Modules Enabled section.

- 2. Select the Market View module in the Modules Enabled section. A list of contracts appears on the right.
- Click the red minus sign next to each ticker you want to remove.
 The minus sign changes to a Delete button.
- 4. Click Save and Dismiss when you are finished removing tickers.

Changing the Order of Tickers

You can change the order of tickers in the Market View module. For example, you might want to change the ticker order if you want to see different tickers displayed at the top of the page. There are two ways to change the order of tickers:

- » Change the Order of Tickers in the Market View
- Change the Order of Tickers in the Preferences Window

Change the Order of Tickers in the Market View

To change the order of tickers in the Market View

- Click the **Edit** button on the right side of the Market View module. The Edit button changes to a Done button.
- Move a ticker by clicking and dragging it by the handle icon located on the right side of the contract (the handle looks like three stacked horizontal lines) to a new position in the list. Release the mouse when the ticker is in the desired position.

Market	Market View										
	Contract	🗿 Change (%)	💿 Bid	O Last	🗢 Volume	🗿 Bid Size	Change	Ask	Ask Size		Click and drag a ticker by
۲	USD, Cesh, IDEALPRO, JPY		78.970	78.972		12.8M		78.975	13.5M		on the right side of the
۲	AUD, Cash, DEALPRO, USD		1.03265	1.03270		14.964		1.03275	6.7M		contract
۲	EUR, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD		1.22505	1.22507		5.6M		1.22510	11.1M		
۲	GBP, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD		1.56250	1.56252		1.3M		1.56255	5.6M		
۲	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, HKD		7.7564	7.7565		6M		7.7565	2M		
۲	IBKR, Stock, SMART, USD		13.55	D 13.56	84K	11		13.57	24		Click Done when you are
۲	IBM, Stock, SMART, USD		183.70	D 183.74	413.7K	5		183.80	1		finished moving tickers
۲	AAPL, Stock, SMART, USD		606.54	D 606.65	566.4K			606.66	1		
۲	YHOO, Stock, SMART, USD		15.59	D 15.59	923.5K	43		15.60	219		
۲	AMZN, Stock, SMART, USD		217.82	D 217.87	88.1K		0.94	217.88	1		
۲	OE, Stock, SMART, USD	-8,415	19.64	D 19.64	1.4M	110	-0.03	19.65	35		
• Add	Row 💿 Add Column										

3. Click the **Done** button.

Change the Order of Tickers in the Preferences Window

To change the order of tickers in the Preferences window

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. The current WebTrader page (the page on which you clicked the Preferences button) is highlighted in the Current Tabs section, and the modules currently displayed on that page are shown in the Modules Enabled section.

- 2. Select the Market View module in the Modules Enabled section. A list of contracts appears on the right.
- Move a ticker by clicking and dragging it by the handle icon located on the right side of the contract (the handle looks like three stacked horizontal lines) to a new position in the list. Release the mouse when the ticker is in the desired position.
- 4. Click Save and Dismiss when you are finished moving tickers.

Adding the BookTrader

The BookTrader feature allows you to view deep book data for a selected contract, and create and transmit orders. You can add the BookTrader to any page in WebTrader using the Preferences window except Search .

You can create orders from the BookTrader. See <u>Creating an Order from the BookTrader</u> for more information.

To add the BookTrader to any page

1. From any page in WebTrader, click the **Preferences** button.

The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. In the figure below, the Market page is the currently selected tab and the Modules Enabled list shows that only the Market View module is enabled on that page.





- 2. In the Click the Add Modules section, click **BookTrader**. The BookTrader module is added to the Modules Enabled list.
 - Modules Enabled Market View E BookTrader E Click To Add Modules Chart Chart Market Depth Market Value Margin Requirements Reuters News Option Chains Portfolio Positions
- You can add a symbol to BookTrader in the Preferences window or from the BookTrader module itself. Click BookTrader in the Modules Enabled list to highlight it, then click Add New Contract.

To remove symbols from the module, click the minus sign on the contract in the Manage Current Contracts list.



- 4. Click **Save and Dismiss** in the lower right corner of the window to save your changes and close the Preferences window.
- To change the symbol in the BookTrader module once it is displayed on the page, click Edit.
- 6. To change the exchange, use the Select Exchange drop-down.

BookTrader		EAL
MSFT, Stock, ISLAND, USD	Select Exchange: ISLAND -	
Re-center 100 Default Size	BookTrader Expert Mode Con Off	

7. In the box that appears, select a contract. For instrument types other than stock, define

additional contract parameters such as right, strike and expiry (if needed).

- 8. Apply additional settings in the BookTrader module:
- Click Re-center to keep the best bid/ask price or last traded price always visible in the center of the BookTrader screen.
- Change the default size by editing the number in the Default Size field. Note that this is also defined for each instrument type on the Trading Preferences tab in the Preferences window.
- Select a different exchange from the Select Exchange drop-down.

BookTrader Expert Mode

You can create orders from the BookTrader. To activate single-click order transmission in the BookTrader, you must turn on BookTrader Expert Mode. Turn BookTrader Expert Mode on and off directly in the BookTrader module by clicking the appropriate radio button, or on the Trading Preferences tab in the Preferences window.

For more information

Creating an Order from the BookTrader

Viewing Charts

Interactive Flash-based charts let you view market value and volume for a single stock, future or index for one of seven time periods (1 or 5 days, 1, 3 or 6 months, 1 or 5 years). You can select one of three chart types (line, OHLC and candlestick) and zoom into the data to view a portion of the time period using an interactive slider built into the chart. You can add an interactive chart to any page in WebTrader using the Preferences window except Search .

Interactive charts let you do any the following:

You must have Adobe Flash Version 9.0 or higher to view interactive charts.

To add a chart to a page

1. From any page in WebTrader, click the **Preferences** button.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. In the figure below, the Market page is the currently selected tab and the Modules Enabled list shows that only the Market View module is enabled on that page.

Current Tabs	Modules Enabled	Manage Current Preferences	
\varTheta Maket 😑	Market View	Rows to Show All	
Account =	Click To Add Modulae	Manage Current Contracts	
Options =	Cilck To Hus moudies	O MSFT, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
O Products ≡	O Balances	CSCO, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
O Scanner Ξ	BookTrader	O YHOD, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
	Chart	O DELL, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
O Add New Tab	O Maket Depth	USD, IDEALPRO, Cash, JPY, USD JPY	=
	O Maket Value	O GBP, IDEALPRO, Cash, USD, GBP.USD	=
Add Default Tabs	O Margin Requirements	BAC, SMART, Stock, USD, BAC	=
No unused default tabs.	O Reuters News	BSL, SNFE, CFD, AUD, BU	=
	O Option Chains	ES, Futures, 201006, GLOBEX, USD, ESMO	=
	O Portfelio	JPY, IDEALPRO, Cash, USD, JPY, USD	=
	O Positions	NQ, Futures, 201006, 6LOBEX, USD, NQM0	=
		IBM, SMART, Stock, USD, IBM	=
		YM, Futures, 201006, ECBOT, USD, YM JUN 10	=
		X, SMART, Stock, USD, X	=
		Add New Contract	
Click any module	listed to add it to	And New Contact	

2. In the Click the Add Modules section, click **Chart**. The Chart module is added to the Modules Enabled list.



3. You add a symbol to the Chart module in the Preferences window. Click**Chart** in the Modules Enabled list to highlight it, then click **Add New Contract**.

To remove symbols from the module, click the minus sign on the contract in the Manage Current Contracts list.

My WebTrader Preference	es		×
Site Preferences Trading	Preferences Content	Click Chart (not the minus sign) to select it	
Current Tabs	Modules Enabled		
O Market =	Market View	Preferences exist for this module at this time.	
Account ≡	BookTrader	Manage Current Contracts	
Options =	O Reuters News	No contracts selected.	
Products ≡	Chart	Add New Contract	
Scenner =	Click To Add Modules		^
O Add New Tab	O Balances		
Ad Use the com box appears v to select	tract lookup when you click a symbol	Click Add New Contract to chart a specific symbol	
Stock Option Futures Fo	orex Bond Warrant CFD	Structured Product Index ×	
Symbol Exchan	ge		
Go SMART	×		
Add Clear Add And Dis	smiss	Save Save And	Dismiss

4. Click **Save and Dismiss** in the lower right corner of the window to save your changes and close the Preferences window.

The Chart module displays on the page.

5. To change the contracts in Reuters News once it is displayed on the page, click **Edit**, then use the contract lookup box.

Chart

The Chart module appears on the page.

 In the Chart module, select a time period and chart type from the drop-down lists. The default time period is 1d and the default chart type is Line. The interactive chart displays.



An interactive chart includes the following information:

Two charts that use the same Time period:

Market Value over Time

Volume over Time

- Zoom buttons let you change the time period.
- The date and time, price and volume for the data point are displayed when you move your mouse cursor over the chart.

The scroller at the bottom of the chart highlights the data displayed in the line charts and lets you manually change the time scale.

You can modify the chart by entering a different symbol or by changing the instrument type, time period and chart type.

Change the Chart Type

By default, any chart you add in WebTrader is displayed as a line chart. You can change the chart type to OHLC (open, low, high, close) or Candlestick. When you change the chart type, the Zoom level is reset to MAX.

To change the chart type, select a type from the Chart Type drop-down list as shown in the figure below.



The following three figures show a one-month chart with the same Zoom level (one week) but different chart types.

Line chart:


OHLC chart:



Candlestick chart:



Change the Time Period

You can change the time period of a chart to any of the following using the Time Period dropdown list (d=days, m=months, y-years):

- » 1d
- » 5d
- » 3m
- » 6m
- » 1y
- » 5y

To change the time period, select a period from the Time Period drop-down list as shown in the figure below.

Chart	
MSFT, Stock, SMART, USD	3m 🗸 Line 🗸
1d 1w 1m 2m 3m MAX	1d 1w
	3m 6m 1x 40
	Sy 37.5

Highlight a Specific Data Point

Highlight a specific data point on both Market Value and Volume charts simultaneously by moving the mouse over the chart. A popup appears with information about the data point, including the time and date, price and volume.



Change the Zoom Level

Use the Zoom buttons above the chart to automatically change the time scale. View data for the maximum time period currently available, or zoom in to view data for smaller time periods as indicated by the Zoom buttons. By default, a chart displays data for the maximum time period (the **MAX** button is selected). Click one of the other Zoom buttons to change the time period.

The following figures show the same line chart with a six-month time period, with the Zoom set to one week, one month and three months, respectively. Note that the scroller section at the bottom of the chart highlights the portion of the data currently displayed in the main line charts.

One Week



One Month



Three Months



Manually Change the Time Scale

The scroller section at the bottom highlights the portion of the data displayed in the main line chart. Move your mouse over the scroller section to display handles at the outer boundaries of the section highlighted in blue. You can now drag one of the handles to manually change the time scale.

For example, the following figure shows a line chart with the time scale being manually changed from three months. Note that the mouse cursor changes to a double-sided arrow when you drag a handle.



Scroll Left and Right

Scroll the chart left and right by dragging your mouse anywhere in the chart, or by dragging the highlighted section in the scroller.



Managing Orders

Depending on the trading permissions associated with your account, you can create orders in WebTrader for stocks, options, futures, futures options, Forex, funds, warrants and bonds. You can create orders from any page in WebTrader using the Order Management Panel. WebTrader supports a variety of order types, including Limit, Market, Stop, Stop Limit, Trailing Stop, Discretionary and Bracket orders.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- » Order Management Panel
- » Supported Order Types
- Creating an Order
- » Creating an Order on the Market Page
- Enabling Expert Mode
- Advanced Time In Force Attributes
- » Modifying an Order
- » Canceling an Order
- Creating a New Order from an Open, Executed or Canceled Order
- Creating an Order from the BookTrader
- » Creating a Spread Order
- » Viewing Open Orders
- » Viewing Trades

Order Management Panel

You create and submit orders on the Order Management Panel, which is available on any page in WebTrader. You can show or hide the Order Management Panel by clicking the title [Order Management] or the blue arrow on the left side of the title bar of the panel.

Any panel or item in WebTrader that displays a small blue arrow can be expanded or collapsed.

The Order Management Panel contains three main tabs:

- New Order Create orders on this tab. The New Order tab contains tabs for IB's asset types (Stocks, Options, Futures, etc). You can create orders by clicking the appropriate asset type tab, filling in the order fields, then submitting the order.
- Orders Check the status of any order on this tab. You can view only open orders or all orders, you can cancel orders and you can create orders from executed or canceled orders on the Orders tab.
- Trades View execution reports in list or summary format on this tab.

Manhad Mana							_	
Station from								
Contract	Last	change C	hange (%)	Volume	See	884	Ask	Site
ES, 201112, Futures, OLOBEX, USD								
NG, 201112, Futures, GLOBEX, USD								
YM, 201112, Futures, ECBOT, USD								
BM, Stock, SMART, USD								
JPM, Stock, SMART, USD								
NTC, Stock, SMART, USD								
MSFT, Stock, SMART, USD								
CSCO, Stock, SMART, USD								
EXS1, Stock, SMART, EUR								
DBK, Stock, SMART, BUR								
VOW, Stock, SMART, EUR								
DTE, Stock, SMART, EUR								
DPVV, Stock, SMART, EUR								
BMW, Stock, SMART, BUR								
er [Order Management]								
New Order Orders Trades		_	_	_	_			
Start Control Edward From	First Bood	Married LCET	Transformed	outers Tones	way Tawa		_	
Sick Open Police Pores	Puna bono	VISITIAL COL	20000070017	Cost Cost	cony spre	90		-
Action Quantity	Symbol	Limit Price	Order Type		Eechang		rency	ell outside l
BUY 💌 100	00		LMT 💌	DAY 💌	SMART	*		N/A
Contract Size Bid	Ask Size	Lest	Change	Change (%)	Size	You	me	High Lo
Preview Order Clear								

Open the Order Management Panel

To open the Order Management Panel

1. On any tabbed page in WebTrader, click the title [Order Management] or the blue arrow on the left side of the Order Management Panel title bar.



The Order Management Panel expands to fill the bottom half of the screen.

💌 Order Mana	geme	nt 1										
New Order Or	ders	Trades							_			
Stock Option	Future	s Fores	Fund	Bond	Warrant CP	D Structs	ared Prov	Auct Com	modity Spread		_	
Action	00	antity	Symi	bol	Limit Price	order	Туре	W	Exchange	Currency	THOU	tside RTH
BUY N		100		00		LMT	~	DAY 💌	SMART M			NIA.
Contract	Size	Bid	Ask	Size	Lest	Change	¢	hange (%)	Size	Volume	High	Low
Daminus Carlos	Carry											
HENEW Cross	Casa											

2. Expand the Order Management Panel to fill the entire WebTrader page by clicking the double-arrow on the right side of the panel's title bar.

Click the double arrows to expand the panel to full page height.



Click the double arrows to collapse the panel back to half-page height.



Interactive Brokers	(Rep.) 🕺
Martet Account Options Products Scanner Market Pulse Search Fundamentals	Preferences
• [Order Management]	\$
New Order Crears Trades	
Stock Option Futures Form: Fund Bond Weimart OPD Structured Product Conmostly Spread	Simple Order Rules 🐱
Action Quantity Symbol Limit Price Order Type T# Exchange Currency Fill Outside RTM	
BUY 💌 100 Ge LMT 💌 DAY 💌 SMART 💌 NSA	
Contract Size Bid Ask Size Lest Change Change(%) Size Volume High Low	
Preview Order Cour	

3. To close the Order Management Panel, click the title [Order Management] or the blue arrow on the left side of the panel's title bar. The panel collapses.

Supported Order Types

WebTrader supports the following basic order types:

Order Type	Steps
<u>Limit</u>	Select LMT from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panelin the Order Management Panel, then enter a limit price.
<u>Market</u>	Select MKT from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel.
<u>Stop</u>	Select STP from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel, then enter a stop price.
<u>Stop</u> Limit	Select STP LMT from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel, then enter a limit price and a stop trigger price (in the Stop Price field).
Limit-on- Close	Select LOC from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel, then enter a limit price.
Market- on-Close	Select MOC from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel.
Trailing	Select TRAIL from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel, then enter the

<u>Stop</u>	stop price and trailing amount in the appropriate fields.
Trailing Stop Limit	Select TRAIL LIMIT from the Order Type drop-down in the Order Management Panel. Enter the limit price, stop price, trailing amount and limit offset amount in the appropriate fields.

In addition, you can set the Time in Force for any order to one of the following:

TIF	Description	Steps
Day	A Day order is canceled if it does not execute by the close of the trading day. Unless otherwise specified, every order is a Day order.	Select DAY from the TIF (Time-in-Force) drop- down in the Order Management Panel.
Good-til- Canceled	A Good-Til-Canceled order will continue to work within the system and in the marketplace until it executes or is canceled. GTC orders will be automatically be cancelled if a corporate action on a security results in an exchange or distribution of shares, or if you do not log in to your IB account for 90 days.	Select GTC from the TIF (Time-in-Force) drop- down in the Order Management Panel.
Immediate or Cancel	Any portion of an Immediate-or-Cancel order that is not filled as soon as it becomes available in the market will be canceled.	Select IOC from the TIF (Time-in-Force) drop- down in the Order Management Panel.
Market-on- Open	This is a market order that is automatically submitted at the market's open and fills at the market price.	Select OPG from the TIF (Time-in-Force) drop- down in the Order Management Panel and MKT as the Order Type.
Limit-on- Open	This is a limit order submitted at the market's open. The order must execute at the limit price or better.	Select OPG from the TIF (Time-in-Force) drop- down in the Order Management Panel and

		LMT as the Order Type.
--	--	------------------------

You can also add the following order attributes to any order by clicking the green plus sign (+) on the left side of the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel, then selecting the appropriate check box in the popup window and closing the popup window.

Order Attrib- ute	Description	Steps
Discretionary	A Discretionary order is a limit order with a defined amount off the limit price (for example \$.05) which may be used to increase the price range over which the limit order is eligible to execute.	Click the green plus sign on the Orders tab, select the Discretionary check box in the popup window, close the popup window, then enter the discretionary amount in the Discr Amt field.
Attach Auto Trailing Stop	Attaches attach a trailing stop order to a limit order. The attached trailing stop order is automatically activated when the limit order is filled.	Click the green plus sign on the Orders tab, select the Attach Auto Trailing Stop check box in the popup window, close the popup window, then enter the trailing amount and other information about the attached order in the appropriate fields.
Attach Bracket Order	Turns an order into a Bracket order. Bracket orders are designed to limit your loss and lock in a profit by "bracketing" an order with two opposite-side orders. A buy order is bracketed by a high-side sell limit order and a low-side sell stop (or stop-limit) order. A sell order is bracketed by a high-side buy stop (or stop- limit) order and a low side buy limit order.	Click the green plus sign on the Orders tab, select the Attach Bracket Order check box in the popup window, close the popup window, then enter information about the orders in the appropriate fields.
Fill Outside Regular Trading Hours	Instructs the system to fill the order outside of regular trading hours.	Select the FORTH (Fill Outside Regular Trading Hours) check box. Display this check box by selecting <i>Show Order Time Attributes</i> from the drop-down in the right corner of the Orders tab in the Order Management

Panel.	
--------	--

Click the *Show Order Time Attributes* option from the drop-down in the right corner of the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel to display <u>Advanced Time In Force Attributes</u>. Advanced Time in Force Attributes let you set the Time in Force to one of the following:

Attribute	Description	Steps
Good-	An order that uses the good after	Enable Advanced Time in Force attributes by clicking Show
after-	time/date field is held in the IB	Order Time Attributes in the drop-down in the right corner of
Time/Date	system and submitted to the	the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel, then create
	market on the date and time you	an order. Select GAT in the TIF field, then enter start and
	specify.	end times and dates in the Start Time and End Time fields.
		Use the Calendar icon to quickly select a time and date.
Good-til-	Lets you select an expiration date	Enable Advanced Time in Force attributes by clicking Show
Date	and time up until which an order	Order Time Attributes in the drop-down in the right corner of
	will continue to work. Note that if	the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel, then create
	you only enter a good-till date, the	an order. Select GTD in the TIF field, then enter start and
	unfilled order will cancel at the	end times and dates in the Start Time and End Time fields.
	close of the market on the	Use the Calendar icon to quickly select a time and date.
	specified day.	

Creating an Order

You can create an order on any WebTrader page using the Order Management panel. In addition, you can add order attributes of Trailing Stop, Discretionary and Bracket to expand the order types.

You can also create an order on the Market, Option, Scanner or any Product page you create by clicking the Bid or Ask price of a contract.

To create an order on any WebTrader page

1. Click the blue arrow or the title [Order Management] in the Order Management Panel title bar.



The Order Management Panel expands to fill the bottom half of the screen.

- [0	rder Ma	v1300	ment]											
New	Order	Order	s Tra	des										
Sace	Optio	n A	Aures.	Forex	Fund	Bond	Warrant CFI	0 Structu	red Produ	kt Comm	odky Spread		_	
	Activ	en -	Quan	ity	Symb	ial	Limit Price	Order	lype	W	Exchange	Currency	FillOut	side RTH
	BUY	<		100		00		LMT	× 1	DAY M	SMART 💌	l	,	eA.
Co	ontract	\$	ize	Eld	Ask	Size	Lest	Change		ange (%)	Size	Volume	High	Low
Previ	ew Orde		ear.											
-			-											

- 2. In the Order Management panel, click the New Order tab.
- 3. On the New Order tab, select an asset type by clicking the appropriate tab (Stock, Option, Futures, etc).

~	[Orde	er Ma	nage	ement	1														
	ew On	der	Orde	rs Tra	ades														
ſ	tock	Option	n F	utures	Forex	Fund	Bond	Warrant	CFD	Structu	red Pr	oduct	Comm	odity	Spread	1			
۲		ACUU		QUal	NR Y	әуни	101	LUURP	nce	VIUCI	type		r	CKL	nange	Currency	Fill Out	side RTH	
		BUY	*		100		Go			LMT	~	DAY	~	SMA	RT 📘	2	1	WA.	
ŀ	Cont	ract	:	Size	Bid	Ask	Size	Lest	0	Change		Chang	c (%)	ş	iize	Volume	High	Low	
P	review	Order		lleor															

4. In the Symbol field, enter a symbol, then click the **Go** button, press the **Tab** or press the **Enter** key.

A list of available contracts appears in a drop-down list.

[Order Manage	ement]											
New Order Orders	Trades									_		_
Stock Option F	utures Forex	Fund B	ond	Warrant	CFD	Structure	ed Produ	ct Spre	ad			
Action	Quantity	Symbo	ol	Limit	Price	Order	Туре	TIF		Exchan	ge	Currency
BUY 🔽	100	ibm	Go			LMT	~	DAY	~	SMART	~	
Contract	Size	IBM CORF IBM CORF IBM CORF IBM CORF	P. NYS P. MEX P. FW P. AEE	SE IBM (S KI IBM (S B IBM (S 3 IBMA (S	Stock) itock) tock) Stock)						Volu	me
Preview Order	Clear											

- 5. Click the contract for which you want to place an order.
- 6. Enter the rest of the order parameters in the fields provided, including:
- » Action Buy or Sell.
- Quantity number of units in the order.
- Limit Price for Limit and Stop Limit orders.
- Stop Price for Stop and Stop Limit orders, the price that must be penetrated to initiate the order.
- Order Type Limit, Market, Stop, Stop Limit, Limit-on-Close, Market-on-Close, Trailing Stop, or Trailing Stop Limit.
- TIF Day, GTC, IOC or OPG. A Day order continues to work until it executes or the market closes. GTC (good 'til cancelled) order continues to work until it executes or is cancelled. An IOC (Immediate-or-Cancel) order instructs the system to cancel any portion of the order that is not filled immediately. An OPG time in force is used with a Limit order to indicate a Limiton-Open order, or with a Market order to indicate a Market-on-Open order.

If you have enabled <u>Advanced Time In Force Attributes</u> on the Preferences page or by selecting *Advanced Time in Force* from the drop-down in the upper right corner of the New Order tab, the Start Time and End Time fields are added to the order fieldsand you can select GAT for a Good-after-Time/Date order, or GTD for a Good-til-Date order. Be sure to

select your time zone in the Advanced Time in Force section of the Preferences page or the default time zone for the Start Time and End Time field will be GMT.

- Fill Outside RTH Selecting this check box allows the order to fill or trigger outside of regular house (as well as during regular trading hourse) if the order is eligible to do so.
- Exchange select SMART to get the best execution, or choose to direct-route to a single exchange by choosing from the list.
- ^{>>} You can delete the order before you submit or preview it by clicking the Clear button.
 - You can add attributes to your order once you enter a symbol by clicking the green plus sign (+) located on the left side of the order fields, then selecting the appropriate check box in the popup window. Be sure to click the X button to close the popup window.

🗢 [Order Management]							
New Order Orders Trades							
Stock Option Futures Fores	Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Produ	uct Commodity S	Spread		
Action Quantity	Symbol	Limit Price	Order Type	TIF Exch	ange Currenc	y Fill Outside RT	н
🕂 BUY 💌 100	IBM Go		LMT 💌	DAY ⊻ SMAR	t 💌 USD		
Discretionary Attach Auto Trailing Stop Attach Bracket Order	Size Bid	Ask Size L	ast Change	Change (%)	Size Volum	e High Low	

- Discretionary Selecting this check box adds the Discr Amt field to the order parameters. Enter the discretionary amount in this field.
- Attach Auto Trailing Stop Selecting this check box adds a trailing stop order to displayed order. You can modify the Action, Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the trailing stop order.
- Attach Bracket Order Adds two orders to your original orders to form a bracket order, and adds the Election Price field to the third order in the bracket. You can modify the Action, Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the second and third order in the bracket, and the Election Price for the third order.

8. Click **Preview Order**. The order preview shows the amount of the trade, the commission, and what your total initial and maintenance margin and total Equity with Loan Value will be if the trade is executed.



9. Click Modify Order to further modify the order, or Submit Order to transmit the order.

If you have Expert Mode turned on (enabled on the Preferences page), you can submit the order without previewing it.

Creating an Order on the Market Page

You can create an order on the Market page (and the Option, Scanner and any Product page you create) by clicking the Bid or Ask price in the Market View. You can also create orders for contracts that do not appear on the Market page by expanding the Order Management panel.

To create an order on the Market page

- 1. Click a price to create an order.
- Click a price in the Bid column to create a SELL limit order at the selected price.
- ^{>>} Click a price in the Ask column to create a BUY limit order at the selected price.

The Order Management Panel expands automatically and opens the asset type tab associated with your order (Stock, Option, etc).

💌 [Order Ma	nagem	ent]										
New Order	Orders	Trades										
Stock Option	n Futu	res Fore	Fund	Bond V	Navrant CFD	Structur	ed Produ	ct Com	odity Spread			
Actio	-	buantity	Symbo	H	Limit Price	Order 1	lype	W	Exchange	Currency	Fill Out	ide RTH
BUY	*	100		00		LMT	× 0	MY 💌	SMART ¥		N	IA
Contract	Q14		Ank	Size	Last	Change		inge (S)	Size	Valume	High	Low
-												
	_	_										
Preview Order	Clea											

You can also create an order from any page in WebTrader by opening the Order Management Panel, then selecting the desired asset type tab on the Orders tab.

- 2. In the Order Management Panel, modify any necessary parameters including:
- » Action Buy or Sell.
- Quantity number of units in the order.
- Symbol the symbol you want to order. This is automatically filled in if you created the order by clicking the Bid or Ask price of a contract in the Market View.

You can enter or change the symbol by typing in the Symbol field; clicking the **Go** button, pressing the **Tab** key or pressing the **Enter** key; then selecting the symbol from the drop-down search results.

- Limit Price for Limit and Stop Limit orders.
- Stop Price for Stop and Stop Limit orders, the price that must be penetrated to initiate the order.
- Order Type Limit, Market, Stop, Stop Limit, Limit-on-Close, Market-on-Close, Trailing Stop, or Trailing Stop Limit.
- TIF Day, GTC, IOC or OPG. A Day order continues to work until it executes or the market closes. GTC (good 'til cancelled) order continues to work until it executes or is cancelled. An IOC (Immediate-or-Cancel) order instructs the system to cancel any portion of the order that is not filled immediately. An OPG time in force is used with a Limit order to indicate a Limit-on-Open order, or with a Market order to indicate a Market-on-Open order.

If you have enabled <u>Advanced Time In Force Attributes</u> on the Preferences page or by selecting *Advanced Time in Force* from the drop-down in the upper right corner of the New Order tab, the Start Time and End Time fields are added to the order fields and you can select GAT for a Good-after-Time/Date order, or GTD for a Good-til-Date order. Be sure to select your time zone in the Advanced Time in Force section of the Preferences page or the default time zone for the Start Time and End Time field will be GMT.

- Fill Outside RTH Selecting this check box allows the order to fill or trigger outside of regular house (as well as during regular trading hourse) if the order is eligible to do so.
- Exchange select SMART to get the best execution, or choose to direct-route to a single exchange by choosing from the list.
- ^{>>} You can delete the order before you submit or preview it by clicking the **Clear** button.
 - You can add attributes to your order by clicking the green plus sign (+) located on the left side of the order fields, then selecting the appropriate check box in the popup window. Be sure to click the X button to close the popup window.

🗢 [O	rder Mana	gement	1														
New	Order Or	ders Tra	des														
Stock	Option	Futures	Forex	Fund	Bon	d Warra	int C	FD	Struct	tured Pro	oduct	Commo	dity	Spread	-		
	Action	Quan	tity	Sym	nbol	Lim	it Pric	e	Orde	г Туре	1	IF	Ехс	hange	Currency	Fill Outs	ide RTH
+	BUY N	*	100 I	BM	Go		_		LMT	~	DAY	×	SMA	rt 💌	USD	L	
	Discustio		8	Cine	0:4	Ante	Cine .			Change		Change	- 494.7	Cine	Mahama	Mirely.	
	Attach A	uary uto Trailin	a Stop	size	BIO	Ask	Size	La	st	Chang	e	Change	(76)	Size	volume	High	LOW
	Attach B	racket Or	ier														
Previ	ew Order	Clear															

- Discretionary Selecting this check box adds the Discr Amt field to the order parameters. Enter the discretionary amount in this field.
- Attach Auto Trailing Stop Selecting this check box adds a trailing stop order to displayed order. You can modify the Action, Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the trailing stop order.
- Attach Bracket Order Adds two orders to your original orders to form a bracket order, and adds the Election Price field to the third order in the bracket. You can modify the Action,

Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the second and third order in the bracket, and the Election Price for the third order.

4. Click Preview Order. The order preview shows the amount of the trade, the commission, and what your total initial and maintenance margin and total Equity with Loan Value will be if the trade is executed.

review Order					×
Order: LMT BL	JY 100 IBM Stock @ 13	0.8 LMT DAY	SMART USD Fill Outsid	e Regular Trading Hour: No	
Amount	Commission	Total	Initial Margin	Maintenance Margin	Equity With Loan
13,060.00	1.00	13,081.00	6,540.00	6,540.00	99,998.00
Submit O	rder	Modify Orde	r		

5. Click **Modify Order** to further modify the order, or **Submit Order** to transmit the order.

If you have Expert Mode turned on (enabled on the Preferences page), you can submit the order without previewing it.

Enabling Expert Mode

Expert Mode allows you to quickly create and place orders without having to preview them. You enable Expert Mode on the Trading Preferences tab in the Preferences window.

To enable Expert Mode

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



- 2. Click the Trading Preferences tab.
- 3. Click General.
- 4. Click On or Off to enable or disable Expert Mode.

My WebTrader Preferences	Click the Trading Preferences tab.	×
General BookTrade Precaution Click General.	Expert Mode allows you to place orders quiddy by providing fewer clicks to transmit your order.Expert Mode place (transmit) an order directly from the order form page.With Expert Mode tunned on, two buttons will a aloving you to either Preview of Place your order. Image: Click On or Off Enduit Size Stock: 100 Futures: 1 Option: 1 Futures: 1 Option: 1 Futures: 1 Bend: 1 Stock: 100 Warrands: 1 Bend: 1 Stock: 100 Bend: 1 Deter: 1 Futures: 1 Bend: 1 Deter: 1 Bend: 1 Deter: 1	de provides functionality to appear on the order form
		Save Save And Dismiss

5. Click Save and Dismiss.

A **Submit Order** button is added to the Order Management Panel, allowing you to quickly transmit orders.

*	[Ord	er Man	ageme	nt]										
	ew Or	er 0	ofers	Trades					_				_	_
1	Rock	Option	Future	to Fore	tix Fund	Bond	Warrant C	PD Structu	red Prod	kuct Cone	todky Spread			
н		Action	•	antity	Syn	ibol	Limit Pric	e Order	Type		Exchange	Currency	Fill Out	Iside RTH
г		BUY P	× .	100		Go		LMT	×	DAY 💌	SMART M			NEA.
Ľ	Cont	trect	Size	Bid	Ask	Size	Lest	Change	Q	hange (Ni)	Size	Volume	High	Low
B	ubmit (Order	Preview	- Order	Cear									
1														
L														
L														

Creating Orders in Expert Mode

The steps to create an order with Expert Mode turned on are the same as when Expert mode is turned off. The only difference is that you do not have to preview the order before transmitting it. You can click the **Submit Order** button from the Order Management Panel as soon as you create the order and enter all the required parameters.

Advanced Time In Force Attributes

Advanced Time in Force attributes, when enabled, add the Start Time and End Time fields and GAT (Good-after-Time/Date) and GTD (Good-til-Date) to the TIF field in the Order Management Panel. Advanced Time in Force attributes also add Start Time and End Time attributes to open orders. You enable and disable Advanced Time in Force Attributes either on the Preferences tab or on the Orders tab of the Order Management Panel.

To enable/disable Advanced Time in Force Attributes

- 1. Do one of the following:
- On the Preferences tab, select the **On** radio button, then select your local time zone from the Time Zone drop-down list in the Advanced Time in Force Attributes section of the page. Scroll down to the bottom of the page and click **Save**.

If you do not set your Time Zone on the Preferences page, the Start Time and End Time for your orders will be GMT.

^{>>} On a per-order basis, select Advanced Time In Force from the drop-down in the upper right

corner of the New Orders tab in the Order Management Panel.



The Start Time and End Time fields are added to the New Order tab.

[Order Management]			
New Order Orders Trades			
Stock Option Futures Fores. Fund Bond Warrant OFD	Structured Product Conmostly Spread		Advanced Time in F
Action Quantity Symbol Limit Price	Order Type THF Start Time	End Time Exchange Currency Fill Outside RTH	
BUY 💌 100 Go	LMT 💌 DAY 💌	SMART M	
Contrast Class Bid Anto Cl	m last Observe Observe 60	fire Makerson Minth Law	
	Change Change (1)	act that is the total	
Preview Order Clear			

2. To disable Advanced Time in Force attributes, select *Simple Order Rules* from the dropdown in the upper right-corner of the New Orders tab in the Order Management Panel; or on the Preferences page, select the **On** radio button in the Advanced Time in Force Attributes section.

Modifying an Order

You can modify parameters for any order that hasn't executed.

To modify an order

1. From the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel, click the **Preview Order** button.



 Change the order parameters as required, then preview the order again before submitting it. Note that if you have Ex pert Mode turned on, you can submit the order without previewing it.



Cancelling an Order

You can cancel any orders that have not yet executed from the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel.

To cancel an order that has not yet executed

1. In the Order Management Panel, click the Orders tab.

The Orders tab displays only Open Orders or All Orders, depending on which option is selected in the drop-down list located in the upper right corner of the panel.

9	[Order M	lanagement]												
ſ	New Order	Orders Trades		_					_					
L													09	en Oldels M
L	Action ¢	Open Quantity \$	Traded Quartity ©	Contract ©	Price ©	Type Ø	TIF Ó	Exchange 0	Status ©	Time 🔻	Order id ≑	Ľ	Cancel All Ope	n]
L	BUY	100		IBM Stock IBM	131.50	LMT	DAY	SMART (USD)	Acknowledged by exchange	11.08:22	474673047	modify	cancel	new
I														
L														
L														

- 2. Cancel an open order by clicking the cancel button on the order row.
- 3. Cancel all open orders by clicking the [Cancel All Open] link.
- 4. You can also do any of the following:
- ³⁹ Modify an open order by clicking the **modify** button on the order row.
- ^{>>} Create a new order from an open order by clicking the **new** button on the order row.
 - 5. To display all orders, including executed and canceled orders, select *All Orders* from the drop-down list in the upper right corner of the panel.

All Orders V All Orders Open Orders	
All Orders 🗸 All Orders Open Orders	
All Orders 🗸 All Orders Open Orders	
All Orders 🗸 All Orders Open Orders	
All Orders All Orders Open Orders	
All Orders Open Orders	All Orders 🔽
Open Orders	All Orders
	Open Orders

Creating a New Order from an Open, Executed or Canceled

Order

You can create a new order from any open, executed or canceled order on the Orders tab in the Order Management Panel.

To create a new order from an open, executed or canceled order

1. In the Order Management Panel, click the **Orders** tab.

The Orders tab displays only Open Orders or All Orders, depending on which option is selected in the drop-down list located in the upper right corner of the panel.

	💌 [Order k	fanagement]												
I	New Order	Ordes Trades	_						_					
I													09	en Oldeis 💙
I	Action 0	Open Quantity \$	Traded Quartity ©	Contract Ø	Price ©	Type 0	TIF ©	Exchange Ø	Status Φ	Time 🔻	Order ki ≑	I	Cancel All Ope	n]
I	BUY	100		IBM Stock IBM	131.60	LMT	DAY	SMART (USD)	Acknowledged by exchange	11.08:22	474673047	modify	cancel	new
I														
I														
I														
I														

2. Display all orders, including executed and canceled orders, select *All Orders* from the drop-down list in the upper right corner of the panel.

All Orders 💙
All Orders
Open Orders

3. Create a new order from an open order by clicking the **new** button on the order row.

Creating an Order from the BookTrader

The BookTrader allows you to view deep book data for a selected contract, and create and transmit orders with a single click. To activate single-click order transmission you must turn on

BookTrader Expert Mode. Use BookTrader to trade stocks, options, futures, futures options and bonds. You can place orders from the BookTrader in any of the following ways:

To create an order from the BookTrader

- 1. <u>Add the BookTrader to the Market page.</u> You can also add the BookTrader to the Orders, Executions, Account, Options and Products pages.
- 2. Enter the underlying symbol, select an instrument type and click **Go!** Choose a contract from the list.

For instrument types other than stock, define additional contract parameters such as right, strike and expiry (if needed).

- 3. If desired, modify the default order size. If you use instantaneous transmission, the default order size is used. You can't change the order quantity on a per-order basis for single-click orders.
- 4. Optionally, activate single-click order transmission by clicking the **On** radio button next to BookTrader Expert Mode.

To activate expert mode, you need to accept the terms and risks of using single-click order transmission by checking OK in the message box.

- 5. Click a price in the BookTrader to create an order.
- 6. Click a price in the Bid column to create a BUY limit order at the selected price.
- 7. Click a price in the Ask column to create a SELL limit order at the selected price.
- 6. Do one of the following:
- With Expert Mode turned off, modify the order parameters (Action, Quantity, etc.) as required, then click **Preview Order**. Click **Modify Order** to further modify the order, or **Submit Order** to transmit the order.
- With Expert Mode turned on, modify the order parameters (Action, Quantity, etc.) as required, then click Submit Order.
- With BookTrader Expert Mode turned on, the order is transmitted as soon as you click the Bid or Ask price. You don't need to do anything else to place the order.

Enabling BookTrader Expert Mode

BookTrader Expert Mode lets you submit an order from BookTrader with a single click. You enable BookTrader Expert Mode on the Trading Preferences tab in the Preferences window.

To enable BookTrader Expert Mode

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



- 2. Click the Trading Preferences tab.
- 3. Click **BookTrader**. BookTrader settings appear.
- 4. Click **On** or **Off** to enable or disable BookTrader Expert Mode.
- 5. Optionally, modify the default size for orders placed from BookTrader for each contract type.



- 6. Click Save and Dismiss.
- 7. A warning message appears. Click **OK** to agree and close the message.

A **Submit Order** button is added to the Order Management Panel, allowing you to quickly transmit orders.

- [Ori	ker Mana	igemen	1								
New O	nder O	ders 1	rades		_				_		
Stock	Option	Futures	Fores	Fund	Bond	Warrant O	PD Structu	red Product Conv	nosity Spread		_
	Action	00	ntity	Sym	bol	Limit Price	e Order	Type TH	Exchange	Currency	Fill Outside RTH
	BUY N	× .	100		Go		LMT	V DAY V	SMART M		NA
Con	trect	Size	84	Ask	Size	Lest	Change	Change (%)	Size	Volume	High Low
_	-		-	_							
Same	Order	Preview	Ceder	Clear							

Creating a Spread Order

Create spread (combination) orders that include options, stock and futures legs (stock legs can be included if the order is routed through SmartRouting). Although a combination/spread order is constructed of separate legs, it is executed as a single transaction if it is routed directly to an exchange. For combination orders that are SmartRouted, each leg may be executed separately to ensure best execution.

There are three ways to create a spread (combo) order:

- ^{>>} Manually create a spread order on the Spread tab in the Order Management Panel.
- Select a strategy on the Spread tab in the Order Management Panel.
- Create a spread order directly from an option chain displayed on the Options page. You can also select a strategy when you use this method.

Manually Create a Spread Order on the Spread Tab in the Order Management Panel

To create a spread order on the Spread tab

1. Click the blue arrow or the title [Order Management] in the Order Management Panel title bar.



The Order Management Panel expands to fill the bottom half of the screen.

• [0	he dier	Mana	юнте	nt 1												
New	Orde	- 0	ders	Trades										_		
Sax	1	option	Futur	es Fo	nex.	Fund	Bond	Warrant	CFD S	bucture	d Product	Com	odky Spread			
	1	Action	0	antity		Syme	bol .	Limit Pr	ice O	Inder Ty	pe .	W	Exchange	Curren	ey Fille	utside RTH
	Ð	UY N	1	100			00			LMT	✓ DA	¥ 💌	SMART V			NIA.
c	ontra	ect	Size	. 6	d	Ask	Size	Lest	Cha	nge	Chan	ge (%)	Size	Volume	High	Low
Prev	iew (order.	Clear													
		_	_													

2. In the Order Management panel, click the **Spread** tab.

🔻 [Order Mana	agement]										
New Order Ord	lers Trades										
Stock Option	Futures Forex	Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Produ	ct Spread						
Strat	tegy	Underlying Sys	nbol								
G Custom	*	Go	1								
Action	Symbol	Expiry	Strike	P/C Ratio	Quantity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	_	
BUY Y	Go	~	×	×.	1 1					0	0
_	Quantity	Net Price	Order Type	Exchange	TIF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	_	
	1		LMT 💌	SMART 💌	DAY 💌						
Preview Order	Clear										

- 3. Select *Custom* from the Strategy drop-down list.
- 4. Enter a symbol and click Go. A list of available contracts appears in a drop-down list.
| 🤝 [Order Management] | |
|----------------------------|--|
| New Order Orders Trades | |
| Stock Option Futures Forex | Fund Bond Warrant CFD Structured Product Spread |
| Strategy | Underlying Symbol |
| 🔐 Custom 💌 | ibm Go |
| Action Symbol | IBM CORP. (IBM@NYSE) Stock (Option-Stock spread)
IBM CORP. (IBM@NYSE) Stock (Option spread)
IBM CORP. (IBM@NYSE) Stock (Futures spread) |
| BUY 🗸 Go | IBM CORP. (IBMA@AEB) Stock (Option-Stock spread)
IBM CORP. (IBMA@AEB) Stock (Option spread) |
| Quantity
1 | IBM CORP. (IBMA@AEB) Stock (Futures spread)
IBM CORP. (IBM@MEXI) Stock (Option-Stock spread)
IBM CORP. (IBM@FWB) Stock (Option-Stock spread) |
| Preview Order Clear | |

- 5. From the drop-down, select the contract you want to use as the first leg of the spread order.
- 6. Select an Action (BUY or SELL). Depending on your selected symbol and action, the rest of the fields in the first leg of your spread order are filled for you.
- 7. Click the green Plus Sign on the right side of the first leg of your order to add a second leg.

Click the red Minus Sign on the right side of a leg to remove that leg from the order.

[Order Manag	gement]											
New Order Orde	rs Trades											
Stock Option	Futures Fore	x Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured P	Product Spr	ead						
Strate	:0Y	Underlying Syn	nbol									
Custom	۷	ilom Go	l									
Action	Symbol	Expiry	Strike	P/C I	Ratio Qu	antity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Curre. y		
BUY 💌 IBM	(24JUN11 💌	165 💌 Ci	ALL 💌	1	1	1.25	1.25	-125.00	USD	\odot	0
	Quantity	Net Price	Order Type	Evebane	10 T	IF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currence		
севіт	1	1.25	LMT V	SMART	V DAY	~	1.25	1.25	-125.00	USD		
			and the second sec		-							

- 8. For the second leg, select an Action, then enter a symbol and click **Go**. A list of available contracts appears in a drop-down list
- 9. From the drop-down, select the contract you want to use.

The fields below the two legs - Action (CREDIT or DEBIT), Quantity, Net Price, etc.- will fill automatically.

🔻 (Order Ma	anagement]										
New Order	Orders Trades					_	_		_		
Stock Optio	on Futures Fore	Ex Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Produ-	ct Spread						
S	trategy	Underlying Sys	nbol								
Custom	×	ibm Go	l								
Action	Symbol	Expiry	Strike	P/C Ratio	Quantity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	-	
BUY 💌	IBM	24JUN11 💌	165 💌 C	ALL ⊻	1 1	1.25	1.25	-125.00	USD	•	0
SELL 💌	IBM	15JUL11 💌	175 💌 P	UT ⊻	1 1	10.16	10.16	1016.00	USD	0	0
	Quantity	Net Price	Order Type	Exchange	TIF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	-	
CREDIT	1	8.91	LMT 💌	SMART 💌	DAY 💌	8.91	8.91	891.00	USD		
Preview Ord	ler Clear										

10. Click **Preview Order**, then submit your order from the preview window.



11. If you have Expert Mode turned on, click **Submit Order** to submit your order without having to preview it.

Create a Spread Order Using a Strategy on the Spread Tab in the Order Management Panel

To create a spread order using a strategy on the Spread tab

1. Click the blue arrow or the title [Order Management] in the Order Management Panel title bar.



The Order Management Panel expands to fill the bottom half of the screen.

New Order Order Tindes Soci Option Futures Forex Fund Action Quantity Symbol Limit Price Order Type BUY 100 Go Limit DAY DAART No. Contract Size Bid Ask Size Last Change (%) Size Value High Low	• [0	der Mana	gement	1											
Stock Cyston Fuldures Zorex And Bond Warrant OTD Structured Product Connolity Spread 2 Action Quaritity Symbol Limit Price Order Type Till Exchange Currency Fill Outside RTH BUY 100 Co Limit Price DAY SMART N/A Contract Size Bid Ask Size Last Change	New	Order Ord	ders Tr	ides											
Action Quartity Symbol Limit Price Order Type TH Eschange Currency Fill Outside RTH EUY 100 00 List V DAY 2004/1 V NA Contract Size Bid Ask Size Last Change Change (%) Size Valume High Low	Stock	Option	Futures	Forex	Fund	Bond	Warrant	CFD S	tructured	Product	Commodi	y Spread	1	_	
BUY ≥ 100 00 LMT ≥ DAY ≥ 2MART > NA Confirect Size Bid Ask Size Lest Change Change (%) Size Volume High Low		Action	Quar	tty	Symb	iol (Limit Pri	ce 0	rder Typ	e 11		Exchange	Currency	y Fill Outside	RTH
Contract Size Bid Ask Size Last Change Change(%) Size Volume High Low		BUY M		100		00		L	.MT 💌	DAY	Υ 1	MART N	2	NA	
Contract size and Asik size Lant Change Change(L) size Volume Ingh Low			-							-					
		MT BCT	9426	End.	Ask	920	C.est	Char	nge	change	69	Stre	Volume	High L	000
Preview Criter Clear	Previe	w Order	Clear												

2. In the Order Management panel, click the Spread tab.

law Order Orders	Tarder	_			_	-	-		_	-	-
ew Older Oldeis	Thades	_		·	_	_	_			-	-
Stock Option Fu	tures Forex	Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Produ	ct Spread						
Strategy	/ U	nderlying Sym	lodr								
C Outon	×	Go									
		00									
Action Sy	mbol	Expiry	Strike	P/C Ratio	Quantity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	-	-
										~	
BUY V	60	×	×.	× .	1 1					•	•
0	uantity	Net Price	Order Type	Exchange	TIF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency	-	-
	1		LMT 💌	SMART M	DAY M						

3. Select a strategy from the Strategy drop-down list.



- 4. Enter a symbol in the Symbol field, then click Go.
- 5. From the drop-down, select the contract you want to use as the first leg of the spread order.

The legs of your spread order are entered for you.

	Siders Trades					_	_		
Stock Optio	n Futures Fo	tex Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Product	Spread			_	_
St	rategy	Underlying Sy	mbol						
Calenda	r 💌	IBM G							
Action	Symbol	Expiry	Strike	P/C Ratio	Quantity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency
BUY ⊻	IBM	24JUN11 💌	165 💌 C.	ALL 🗹 1	1	1.25	1.25	-125.00	USD
SELL Y	IBM	15JUL11 💌	165 🗡 C	ALL 🗡 1	1 1	2.91	2.91	291.00	USD
	August 14	Net Price	Order Type	Exchange	TIF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency
	Quantity								

If you change the Expiry, Strike or Put/Call on either leg of the spread order, WebTrader reloads your spread order with the appropriate changes.

6. Click **Preview Order**, then submit your order from the preview window.

Previev	w Order	×
CREDIT	1 IBM Spread @ 1.66 LMT DAY SMART	USD
Leg 1:	BUY 1 IBM Option 24JUN11 165 CALL	
Leg 2:	SELL 1 IBM Option 15JUL11 165 CALL	-

7. If you have Expert Mode turned on, click **Submit Order** to submit your order without having to preview it.

Create a Spread Order from an Option Chain

To create a spread order from an option chain

1. Click the **Options** tab, then add a new tabbed page for each desired underlying.

See Viewing Option Chains for detailed instructions on adding option chains to the

Options page.

Market	Act	ount	ption	Produ	cts Scene	m Market Pulse	Search	Fundamenta										Preferences
MS/T	ER								Account									[Bulletin]
Option C	haire																	
Contract				Las	t Char	ige Change (a vai	atte	Size	Bid		Ask		s	ize			
MSFT. Sk	ck. St	MART. USD								2	9.78	29.7	79 1					
															_	ER ER Estate		
Option (hain	s - MSFT														EOR COMMON	Roves to Show	
₹20.00				CALL				20.	01.12					PUT				
Bid		Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)	Expiry	Strike	Exchange	Class	EHd	Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)		
							20120720	13.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
							20120720	14.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
13.00		15.20		C 14.66			20120720	15.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
							20120720	16.00	SMART	MSFT								
11_00		14.20		C 12.66			20120720	17.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
							20120720	18.00	SMART	MSPT								
9.00		12.20		C 10.66			20120720	19.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
							20120720	20.00	SMART	MSFT		0.02						
0.25		0.05		C 8.66			20120720	21.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	22.00	SMART	MSFT		0.01						
							20120720	23.00	SMART	MSPT		0.02						
5.25		5.85		C 5.66			20120720	24.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	25.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	26.00	SMART	MSFT		0.01						
							20120720	27.00	SMART	MSFT								
1.04		1.07		D 1.92			20120720	20.00	SMART	MSPT								
0.96		0.99		D 0.99			20120720	29.00	SMART	MSFT	9.17	0.18		D 0.17				
							201220720	30.00	PAGE DT.	MORT	0.50	0.65		0.042				

2. Option chains are organized by expiry.

MSFT IBM GOOG E	dit 💿	
Option Chains		
Contract	Last	Cha
IBM, Stock, SMART, USD		
IBM, Stock, SMART, USD Option Chains - IBM 20JUL12		
IBM, Stock, SMART, USD Option Chains - IBM 20JUL12 17AUG12		
IBM, Stock, SMART, USD Option Chains - IBM 20JUL12 17AUG12 19OCT12		
IBM, Stock, SMART, USD Option Chains - IBM 20JUL12 17 AUG12 19OCT12 18JAN13		

Click an expiry to view its option chains.

MSFT IDM GO	00 EAR (0)				Account DU10101	19					[Bulletin]
Option Chains											
Contract			Last	Change	Vol	lume	Size	Bid		Ask	Size
IBM, Stock, SMART, USS											
Option Chains - IBM									1	ones to show	JU AR
► MAV11											
► JUN11											
> 210/11											
100111	CALL	L			21001	"			PUT		
Bid	Ask	Last	Change	Expiry	Strike	Exchange	Class	Bid	Ask	u	ast Change
25.40	27.20	C 27.13		20111021	145.00	SMART	EM	2.28	2.33	C2	:08
22.40	22.60	C 22.83		20111021	150.00	SMART	EM	3.02	3.10	C2	72
18.35 >	18.55	C 18.85		20111021	155.00	SMART	EM	3.95	4.05	c)	68
14.60	14.00	C 15.13		20111021	160.00	SMART	EM .	5.25	5.35	• 1	25 0.32
11.30	11.45	11.00		20111021	165.00	SMART	EM.	6.95	7.05	• •	59
840 8				20111220	170.00	EMA BT	and a	8.05	0.16		
111	9,422	0.10		20111021	170.00		-		1.1		
6.03	5.15	6.25		20111021	175.00	SMART	EM	11.20	11.80	▶ C11	58
115 >	1.25 🕨	4.15		20111021	180.00	SMART	EM.	14.82	14.95	► C14	.80
279	2.04 🕨	2.70		20111021	105.00	SMART	EM	18.40	10.60	. ► C18	.43
1.80 1	1.85 🕨	1.60		20111021	190.00	SMART	EM	22.40	22.60	► C 22	51
▶ JAN12											
► JAN13											

3. Click the blue triangle symbol next to the Bid or Ask on the CALL or PUT side.

💙 21 OCT1 1		CAL	L
Bid		Ask	Last
<u>26.40</u>	•	<u>27.20</u>	C 27.13
22.35	•	<u>22.55</u>	C 22.83
<u>18.30</u>	•	<u>18.50</u>	C 18.85
<u>14.60</u>	•	<u>14.75</u>	C 15.13
<u>11.25</u>	•	<u>11.40</u>	44 on
<u>8.40</u>	•	<u>8.50</u>	Box
<u>6.00</u>	•	<u>6.15</u>	Butterfly Call
<u>4.15</u>	•	<u>4.25</u>	Buy Write
<u>2.78</u>	•	<u>2.83</u>	Calendar
<u>1.79</u>	•	<u>1.84</u>	Conversion / Reversal
🕨 JAN12			Diagonal
JAN13			Risk Reversal
			Straddle
			Strangle
			Synthetic Put
			Synthetic
			Vertical

4. Select a strategy from the drop-down menu that appears.

5. The Order Management Panel opens to the **Spread** tab and the legs of your spread order have already been entered for you.

w Order Orders Trades								
took Option Futures Fo	rex Fund Bond	Warrant CFD	Structured Product	Spread				
Strategy	Underlying Sy	mbol						
Calendar 💌	BM G							
Action Symbol	Expiry	Strike P/	C Ratio	Quantity	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency
ELL 💌 IBM	210CT11 💌	110 💌 CALI	. 💌 1	1				USD
UY Y IBM	20JAN12 💌	110 Y CAL	1	1				USD
Quantity	Net Price	Order Type	Exchange	TIF	Bid	Ask	Estimated Cash	Currency
1		LMT 💌	SMART 🔽	DAY 💌				USD

- 6. Modify the spread order as necessary. Use the plus and minus signs to add or remove legs.
- 7. Click **Preview Order**, then submit your order from the preview window.



If you have Expert Mode turned on, click **Submit Order** to submit your order without having to preview it.

Modifying a spread order based on a selected strategy could result in an arbitrary strategy.

Note on Pricing

If you buy a spread and you owe cash (debit spread), enter a positive limit price. If you buy a spread and you receive cash (a credit spread), you must enter a negative limit price. Conversely, if you sell a spread and receive cash, enter a positive limit price. If you sell a spread and owe cash, you must enter a negative limit price.

Supported Strategies

WebTrader supports the following strategies for spread orders:

- Add to Arbitrary Select this strategy to add a leg to an existing spread order. If you choose this strategy, you will have to manually enter an Action (DEBIT or CREDIT) and a Net Price.
- Box An order to simultaneously purchase and sell two synthetics in identical numbers at different strike prices.

For example: Buy 1 April02 95 call, Sell 1 April02 95 put, Sell 1 April02 100 call, Buy 1 April02 100 put.

Butterfly Call/Put - An order to simultaneously purchase an option with one strike price, purchase an option with a second strike price, and sell two options with a third strike price that is midway between the prices of the first two options. The ratio for a butterfly is always 1 x 2 x 1.

For example: Buy 10 March02 95 calls, Sell 20 March02 100 calls, Buy 10 March02 105 calls.

Buy Write - An order to simultaneously purchase (sell) a stock and sell (purchase) a call option of the same underlying.

Purchase a Buy Write: Sell 1 XYZ April06 95 call, Buy 100 shares XYZ. Sell a Buy Write: Buy 1 XYZ April06 95 call, Sell 100 shares XYZ.

Calendar - An order to simultaneously purchase and sell options with different expiration dates, where both have the same underlying, right (call or put) and strike price. This spread is sometimes referred to as a time spread. A calendar spread whose options have different expiration dates and different strike prices is sometimes referred to as a diagonal spread.

For example: Buy 1 June02 100 call, Sell 1 March02 100 call.

Conversion/Reversal - An order to simultaneously sell (or purchase) a call option and purchase (or sell) a put option in identical numbers where both have the same underlying, expiration date and strike price, and purchase stock of the same underlying.

Purchase a conversion: Sell 1 XYZ April04 75 call, Buy 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Buy 100 shares XYZ.

Sell a conversion: Buy 1 XYZ April04 75 call, Sell 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Sell 100 shares XYZ.

Diagonal - An order to simultaneously sell (or purchase) a call option and purchase (or sell) a put option in identical numbers where both have the same underlying, expiration date and strike price, and purchase stock of the same underlying.

Purchase a conversion: Sell 1 XYZ April04 75 call, Buy 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Buy 100 shares XYZ.

Sell a conversion: Buy 1 XYZ April04 75 call, Sell 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Sell 100 shares XYZ.

Iron Condor - An order to simultaneously purchase an out-of-the-money put bull spread, and sell an out-of-the-money call bear spread, where all legs have the same expiry.

Purchase an iron condor: Buy 1 XYX JAN08 25.0 PUT, Sell 1 XYZ JAN08 27.5 PUT, Sell 1 JAN08 30.0 Call, Buy 1 JAN08 32.5 Call.

Sell an iron condor: Sell 1 XYX JAN08 25.0 PUT, Buy 1 XYZ JAN08 27.5 PUT, Buy 1 JAN08 30.0 Call, Sell 1 JAN08 32.5 Call.

Risk Reversal - An order to simultaneously purchase (or sell) a put option and sell (or purchase) a call option in identical numbers where both have the same underlying and expiration date, but the call generally has a higher strike price.

Purchase a risk reversal: Buy 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Sell 1 XYZ April04 95 call. Sell a risk reversal: Sell 1 XYZ April04 75 put, Buy 1 XYZ April04 95 call. Straddle - An order to simultaneously purchase (or sell) a call and a put in identical numbers, where both have the same underlying, expiration date and strike price.

For example: Sell 1 Dec02 90 call, Sell 1 Dec02 90 put.

Strangle - An order to simultaneously purchase a call and a put with different strike prices, where both have the same underlying and expiration date. In the case where both the call and the put are out of the money, this order is referred to as an inside strangle.

For example: Buy 1 June02 95 put, Buy 1 June02 105 call.

Synthetic Call/Put- An order to simultaneously purchase a call and sell a put in identical numbers (or sell a call and purchase a put in identical numbers), where both have the same underlying, expiration date and strike price.

Purchase a synthetic: Buy 1 April02 100 call, Sell 1 April02 100 put. Sell a synthetic: Sell 1 April02 100 call, Buy 1 April02 100 put.

Synthetic Put - An order to simultaneously purchase (or sell) a call option and sell (or purchase) stock where both have the same underlying.

Purchase a synthetic put: Buy 1 XYZ April03 75 call, Sell 100 shares XYZ. Sell a synthetic put: Sell 1 XYZ April03 75 call, Buy 100 shares XYZ.

Vertical - An order to simultaneously purchase and sell options at different strike prices, where both have the same underlying, right (call or put) and expiration date. This spread is sometimes referred to as a price spread.

Call vertical spread example: Buy 1 June02 100 call, Sell 1 June02 105 call. Put vertical spread example: Buy 1 March02 105 put, Sell 1 March02 95 put.

Viewing Open Orders

You can review, modify or cancel any orders that have not yet executed from the Orders page.

To view open orders

1. In the Order Management Panel, click the **Orders** tab.

	💌 [Order M	lanagement]												
I	New Order	Orders Trades		_						_				
													09	en Oldeis 💟
	Action ©	Open Quantity \$	Guarety 0	Contract 0	Price ©	Type Ø	TIF Ó	Exchange Ø	Status 0	Time ▼	Order Id ¢		(Cancel All Ope	n]
I	807	100		IBM Stock IBM	131.50	LMT	DAY	SMART (USD)	Acknowledged by exchange	11.08:22	474673047	modify	cancel	new
I														

- 2. Select one of the options from the drop-down list in the upper right corner of the Orders tab:
- » Select Open Orders to display only open orders.
- ^{>>} Select All Orders to display all orders, including executed and canceled orders.



- 3. You can sort the information on the Orders tab by any column. Simply click a column name to sort by that column.
- 4. Use the **modify**, **cancel** or **new** links to modify the order parameters of an open order, cancel an open order or create a new order for the same contract.

Viewing Trades

You view execution reports of your trades on the Trades tab in the Order Management Panel.

To view trades

1. In the Order Management Panel, click the **Trades** tab.

🤝 [Order Management]			
Num Crder Orden Tades			
Show Tradez Sun 🗹 Mon 🗖 Toe 🗖 Wed 🗖 The	Fit Sat All		Lit 💌
Action 0 Quantity 0	Contract 0	Price 0 Exchange 0	Execution Time +
807 10	MSFT Stok NMS	27.88 ARCA(USD)	00.52.15 new
807 100	VHOD Store NMS	14.49 ARCA(USD)	08.62.00 new

2. The Trades tab can display trades from the last seven days. Click the check box for each day for which you want to view trades. Click **All** to view all trades from the last seven days.

📕 Tue	📕 Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat 📃	All
_	_	_	_	_	_
-	-	-	-	-	-
🗹 Tue	🗹 Wed	🗹 Thu	🗹 Fri	🗹 Sat	M All
	Tue	■ Tue ■ Wed	■ Tue ■ Wed ■ Thu	■ Tue ■ Wed ■ Thu ■ Fri	■ Tue ■ Wed ■ Thu ■ Fri ■ Sat

- 3. Select one of the options from the drop-down list in the upper right corner of the Trades tab:
- Select List to display information about each trade on a separate line. On each line, you can click the **new** button to create a new order for the same contract.
- Select Summary to display a summary of activity for each contract. On each line, you can click **new** to create a new order for the same contract.



4. You can sort the information on the Trades tab by any column. Simply click a column name to sort by that column.

Monitoring Your Account

The WebTrader Account page lets you monitor many aspects of your IB account, including a summary of important account values, your current margin requirements and trading limits, the current market value of your portfolio and all your positions.

Click the Account tab to monitor your account.

The following topics are included:

- » Viewing Your Account Balances
- » Viewing Margin Requirements and Trading Limits
- » Viewing Market Value
- » <u>Viewing Positions</u>
- » Viewing Your Portfolio

Viewing Your Account Balances

Your account balances are displayed on the Account page.

Balances			
Account ID:	Account Type: Universa	al Base Currenc	xy: USD
Parameter	Securities	Commodities	Total
NetLiquidation	1,076,691.17 USD	0.00 USD	1,076,691.17 USD
Equity With Loan	1,076,691.17 USD	0.00 USD	1,076,691.17 USD
Prev Day EWL	1,074,787.26 USD		1,074,787.26 USD
SMA	1,384,668.02 USD		1,384,668.02 USD
Buying Power			3,160,467.12 USD
Securities GPV	421,941.59 USD		421,941.59 USD
Cash	654,749.58 USD	0.00 USD	654,749.58 USD
Settled Cash			
Available Funds	950,044.05 USD	0.00 USD	950,044.05 USD
Leverage	0.39		

Account Summary

Value	Securities	Commodities
Net Liquidation Value	Total cash value + stock value + securities options value + bond value.	Total cash value + commodities options value.
Equity with Loan Value	Cash Account: Settled Cash. Margin Account: Total cash value + stock value + bond value + fund value + European & Asian options value.	Cash Account: Total cash value + commodities option value - futures maintenance margin requirement + minimum (0, futures PNL). Margin Account: total cash value + commodities option value - futures maintenance margin requirement.
Previous Day Equity with Loan Value	Marginable Equity with Loan Value as of 16:00 ET the previous day.	Not applicable.

SMA	A special account associated with a Reg T Margin account that is maintained for the purpose of applying Federal Regulation T initial margin requirements at the end of the trading day.	Not applicable.
	Max ((EWL - US initial margin requirements)*, (Prior Day SMA +/- change in day's cash +/- US initial margin requirements** for trades made during the day.))	
	*calculated end of day under US Stock rules, regardless of country of trading.	
	**at the time of the trade	
Buying Power	Cash Account: Minimum (Equity with Loan Value, Previous Day Equity with Loan Value)-Initial Margin	Not applicable for futures.
	Standard Margin Account: Minimum (Equity with Loan Value, Previous Day Equity with Loan Value) - Initial Margin *4	
Securities Gross Position Value (GPV)	Long Stock Value + Short Stock Value + Long Option Value + Short Option Value.	Not applicable.
Total Cash Value	Settled cash + sales at the time of trade.	Settled cash + sales at the time of trade + futures PNL
Settled Cash	Cash recognized at the time of settlement - purchases at the time of trade - commissions - taxes - fees. Stock Settlement: Trade date + 3 days. Options Settlement: Trade date + 1 day.	Cash recognized at the time of settlement - purchases at the time of trade - commissions - taxes - fees. Futures Settlement: Trade date + 1 day.

Available Funds	This value tells what you have available for trading.	(Equity with Loan Value or Previous Day Equity with Loan Value, whichever is
	Equity with Loan Value - Initial margin.	lower) - Initial Margin
Leverage	Gross Position Value/Net Liquidation	Same.

Viewing Margin Requirements and Trading Limits

The Account page displays margin requirements and trading limit information in the Margin Requirements section.

Margin Requirements			
Parameter	Securities	Commodities	Total
Current			3 -
Initial Margin	126,647.12 USD	0.00 USD	126,647.12 USD
Maintenance Margin	126,647.12 USD	0.00 USD	126,647.12 USD
Available Funds	950,044.05 USD	0.00 USD	950,044.05 USD
Excess Liquidity	950,044.05 USD	0.00 USD	950,044.05 USD
Overnight			
Initial Margin	126,647.12 USD	0.00 USD	126,647.12 USD
Maintenance Margin	126,647.12 USD	0.00 USD	126,647.12 USD
Available Funds	950,044.05 USD	0.00 USD	950,044.05 USD
Excess Liquidity	950,044.05 USD	0.00 USD	950,044.05 USD
Trading Limits			
Day Trades Left (T,,T+4)			Unlimited

Value	Securities	Commodities		
Current				
Initial Margin	Initial margin requirement in the base currency of the account.	Initial margin requirement in the base currency of the account.		
Maintenance	Maintenance margin requirement in the	Maintenance margin requirement in the		

Margin	base currency of the account.	base currency of the account.				
Available Funds	Equity with Loan Value - Initial margin.	Same.				
Excess Liquidity	Equity with Loan Value - Maintenance margin.	Net Liquidation value - Maintenance margin.				
Overnight						
Initial Margin	Initial margin requirement as of next period's margin change in the base currency of the account.	Initial margin requirement as of next period's margin change in the base currency of the account.				
Maintenance Margin	Maintenance margin requirement as of next period's margin change in the base currency of the account.	Maintenance margin requirement as of next period's margin change in the base currency of the account.				
Available Funds	Same as during regular trading hours.	Net Liquidation value - Overnight Maintenance margin.				
Excess Liquidity	Same as during regular trading hours.	Net Liquidation value - Overnight Maintenance margin.				
Trading Limi	Trading Limits					
Day Trades Left	Number of day trades left for four-day pattern day trader period.	Not applicable for futures.				

Viewing Market Value

The Account page shows the market value of your portfolio in the Market Value section. You can also view Market Value on the Market, Options, Scanner, and Products pages using the Customize This Page feature.

Market	Market Value							
	Cash Bal	Stock	Sec Options	Fut Options	FutPnl	NetLiquid	Unrealized PnI	Realized Pnl
EUR								
	36,000.74	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	36,000.74	0.00	0.00
GBP								
	0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.02	0.00	0.00
USD								
	607,126.87	421,941.59	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,029,068.46	61,583.00	0.00
BASE								
	654,749.58	421,941.59	0.00	0.00	0.00	1,076,691.17	61,583.00	0.00

Value	Description
Cash Bal	Cash balance recognized at the time of trade + futures PNL.
Stock	Real-time mark-to-market value of stock.
Sec Options	Real-time mark-to-market value of securities options.
Fut Options	Real-time mark-to-market value of futures options.
Fut Pnl	Real-time change in futures value since last settlement.
Net Liquid	Net Liquidation Value of your account. Total cash value + stock value + options value + bond value.
Unrealized Pnl	The difference between the current market value of your open positions and the average cost, or Value - Average Cost .
Realized Pnl	Shows your profit on closed positions, which is the difference between your entry execution cost and exit execution cost, or (execution price + commissions to open the positions) - (execution price + commissions to close the position).

Viewing Positions

The Account page shows your current positions in the Positions section. Use the **open** and **close** links to open and close positions. You can also view Positions on the Market, Options, Scanner and Products pages using the Customize This Page feature.

Positions	_					_		_
Position	Mark Price	Mark Value	Average Cost	Unrealized Pnl	Realized Pnl	Liquidate Last		
AAPL USD								
200	264.72	52944	146.54	23636		No	open	close
BA USD								
300	73.34	22003.5	61.13	3664.5		No	open	close
BAC USD								
200	17.8	3559	16.82	195.67		No	open	close
DELL USD								
400	16.3	6522	14.57	692		No	open	close
EQSTUSD								
500	0.13	65.5	0.25	-60.5		No	open	close
EUR USD								
36000	1.32	47621.7	1.46	-4902.15		No	open	close
GE USD							-	-

Value	Description
Position	Number of long/short shares or contracts.
Mark Price	Real-time mark-to-market value of stock.
Mark Value	(Position) x (market price).
Average Cost	Average cost of stock and securities options opening positions, including commissions.
Unrealized Pnl	Market value of stock and securities options - average cost.
Realized Pnl	Market value of stock and securities options positions closed since 16:00 ET - average cost for these positions.
Liquidate Last	Last liquidation "Yes" or "No" tag.

Viewing Your Portfolio

The Portfolio module displays the contracts in your portfolio, including number of positions, average cost, Profit and Loss, and other information, and the total Unrealized P&L in your base

currency. Contracts are displayed in alphabetical order by symbol. You can also view Positions on the Market, Options, Scanner and Products pages using the Preferences feature. By default, only 100 portfolio/position rows are displayed for each user.

Portfolio												Edt.
Contract	Position	Average Cost	Unrealized P&L	Realized P&L	Last	Change	Change (%)	Volume	Bid Size	Bid	Ask	Ask Size
Total CAD			82									
Total EUR			- 30									
Total GBP												
Total HIKD			-6.05									
Totel USD			-194,997									
3988, Stock, SEHK, HKD	-1,000	3.68	-792.11	0.00	D 4.47							
606, Stock, SEHK, HKD	1,000	2.93	183.92	0.00	D 3.12							
ABX, Stock, SMART, CAD	-49	18.28	86.00	0.00	D 16.490			1.48M	2,700	16.490	16.500	46,200
ADM, CFD, SMART, GBP		1635.33	-4.63	0.00	D 1473.00			1.31M	4,467	1473.00	1473.00	4,853
AMMD, Stock, SMART, USD	50	38.04	687.00	0.00	51.77			84.2K		<u>51.63</u>	51.77	
BA, Stock, SMART, USD	-3,000	128.23	-69,714.00	0.00	151.47			1.52M		151.48	151.48	
BAC, Stock, SMART, USD	-200	16.38	121.00	0.00	15.75	-0.29	-1.81%	70.6M	5,507	15.75	15.76	2,465

Value	Description
Contract	The symbol, exchange, instrument type, base currency of the contract.
Position	Number of long/short shares or contracts.
Average Cost	Average cost of stock and securities options opening positions, including commissions.
Unrealized Pnl	Market value of stock and securities options - average cost.
Realized P&L	Market value of stock and securities options positions closed since 16:00 ET - average cost for these positions.
Last	The last price at which the contract traded.
Change	The difference between the last price and the close on the previous trading day.
Volume	Volume for the day.
Bid Size	The number of contracts or shares bid for at the bid price. For US stocks, the number displayed is divided by 100.
Bid	The highest-priced bid for the contract.
Ask	The lowest price offered for the contract.
Ask Size	The number of contracts or shares offered at the ask price. For US stocks, the number displayed is divided by 100.

Managing Options

WebTrader includes an Options page, which displays option chains, allows you to create a new tab for each underlying, and supports one-click order creation.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- Viewing Option Chains
- » Trading Options

Viewing Option Chains

The Options page lets you display option chains by creating a new tabbed page for each underlying. Option chains include the various strike prices, expiration dates for puts and calls for options on a specified underlying. Each row displayed represents a single put/call/expiry/strike and the data is grouped by expiration month/year.

Market	Acc	count	ștor	Produ	da Scene	r Market Pulse	Search	Fundamenta	8								ĺ	Preferences
MSPT	Edt								Account		2							(Dulletin)
Option (heine																	
Contrac				1.00	(Ober	m Channell		-	Size	Did		4.4			ine			
MOST OF		MILET 1107				Gen Conservation 1			OWLY	010		-						
MGP1, SE	90 4 , 9	MANI, USU									2.22	a	82 I		_		_	_
Option (hain	s - MSFT														lide Edit Columns	Rows to Show	0.4
¥ 20.40	612			CMI				201	UL 12					PUT				
Bid		Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)	Expiry	Strike	Exchange	Class	Bid	Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)		
							20120720	13.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	14.00	SMART	MSPT								
13.00		16.20		C 14.66			20120720	15.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	16.00	SMART	MSFT								
				C 12.66			20120720	17.00	SMART	MSPT		0.02						
							20120720	18.00	SMART	MSFT								
9.00		12.20		C 10.66			20120720	19.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	20.00	SMART	MSPT								
				C 8.66			20120720	21.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	22.00	SMART	MSPT								
							20120720	23.00	SMART	MSPT								
				C 5.66			20120720	24.00	SMART	MSFT								
							20120720	25.00	SMART	MSPT								
							20120720	26.00	SMART	MSPT								
							20120720	27.00	SMART	MSFT								
1.91		1.92		D 1.90			20120720	28.00	SMART	MSFT								
				D 1.03			20120720	29.00	SMART	MSFT				D 0.17				
							20120720	30.00	SMART	MSPT				D 0.50				
							20120720	31.00	SMART	MSPT								
				5.0.00			2011202200	33.00	Ch44 007	100.000				- Co				

You can add, remove and change the order of columns using the **Edit Columns** button, located on the right side of the page.

To view option chains

1. Click the **Options** tab, then click the green plus sign.



The Option contract lookup box appears.

Option		×
Symbol Exchange		
ibm 🛛 😡 SMART 🚩		
IBM CORP. NYSE IBM (Opt	on)	
IBM CORP. AEB IBMA (Opt	on)	
Clear Addwi	C CISINES	

- 2. In the Symbol field, enter an underlying symbol, then select an instrument type from the drop-down list and click **Go**. The new tabbed option page appears.
- 3. Continue to add new tabbed option pages as desired. Click the **X** to close the Option contract lookup box.

Market	Acc	ourt C	ption	Produ	tts Scarn	er Market Pulse	Search	Fundamente	As .									Preferences
MSFT	EM	Edt	۲						Account		<							Dulletin
Option (Theirs	_	-	-														
Contrac	1			Las	t Cha	nge Change (10 Volu	arrie:	Size	86			Ask		Size			
BM, Stoc	a,sm	ART, USD								16	H.50 1		184.60					
																Life Columns	Rows to Show	A
Option 0	hain	s IOM																×
2010	12			CALL		-		20.	UL12		-			PUT				
Bid		Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)	Expliny	Strike	Exchange	Class	Bid		Ask	Last	Change	Change (%)		
							20120720	90.00	SMART	IBM				Þ				
							20120720	95.00	SMART	IDM				F.				
							20120720	100.00	SMART	IOM				F.				
			4				20120720	105.00	SMART	EM				F.				
			-				20120720	110.00	SMART	10M				•				
			4				20120720	115.00	SMART	iger				P				
			4				20120720	120.00	SMART	1044			0.00	•				
63.66			4	C 63.66			20120720	120.00	SHOLKI Chat BY	104								
22.02		29.12	4	C 53.05			20120720	130.00	Children	1044								
	1		÷				20120720	140.00	SMART	104		1						
							20120720	145.00	SMART	104								
	1		÷				20120720	150.00	SMART	17M		1						
	1		÷				20120720	155.00	SMART	15M	0.04	÷	0.08	0.00				
	1		1				201207.20	160.00	SMART	IDM	-			•				
							20120720	165.00	SMART	IBM				•				
							201207.20	170.00	SMART	IDM.	0.33		0.25	003				

You can create a spread order directly from an option page. For more information, see Create a Spread Order from an Option Chain.

4. Set the number of rows to display for each underlying by using the Rows To Show field, located on the right side of the screen. Click in the field then enter a number or click the blue up and down arrows to set the number. Click the **All** button to display all possible rows.

Bid	Ask		Size
<u>27.47</u>	<u>27.48</u>		549
	Rows to Sh	ow 10	All
	PUT		
Bid	Ask	Last	Change
0.02	0.03	0.02	0.00

5. You can remove or change the order tabbed option pages:

- To remove a tabbed option page, click the Edit button, then click the red minus sign next to each underlying you want to remove. Click Done when you are finished removing or changing the order of tabbed option pages.
- To change the order of a tabbed option page, click the Edit button, then click and drag a tab by the handle icon located on the right side of the tab (the handle looks like three stacked horizontal lines) to a new position. Release the mouse when the tab is in the desired position.

You can also use the Edit button located on the right side of the page to remove columns.



Trading Options

You can create an order on any tabbed option page just as you would on the Market page, by clicking the Ask price for a BUY order and the Bid price for a SELL order.

To trade from the Options page

- 1. Make sure you have <u>defined your options chains</u>, then click a tabbed option page.
- 2. Do one of the following:
- Click the Bid price of a contract to create a Sell order, or click the Ask price to create a Buy order. The Order Management Panel opens with a new options order displayed.



- Open the Order Management Panel, then click the **Options** tab under the **New Order** tab. Enter a symbol in the Symbol field, then click the **Go** button (or press **Tab** or **Enter**), then click a contract from the drop-down.
 - 3. Modify any necessary parameters including:
- Action Buy or Sell.
- Quantity number of units in the order.
- Symbol the symbol you want to order. This is automatically filled in if you created the order by clicking the Bid or Ask price of a contract in the Market View. You can enter or change the symbol by typing in the Symbol field. You can search for a symbol within the Symbol field by typing part of the symbol in the field, clicking the **Go** button next to the field, then selecting the symbol from the drop-down search results.
- Expiry Use the drop-down to select the month and year of expiration. Once you select a month and year, use the drop-down again to select a specific date within the selected month and year. For example, select OCT10 to indicate an expiry of October 2010. When the panel refreshes, select 010CT10 from the drop-down to specify the exact date of expiry.
- Strike Use the drop-down to select the strike price.
- P/C Select CALL or PUT from the drop-down.
- Class Use the drop-down to select the class.
- Limit Price for Limit and Stop Limit orders.
- Stop Price for Stop and Stop Limit orders, the price that must be penetrated to initiate the order.

- Order Type Limit, Market, Stop, Stop Limit, Limit-on-Close, Market-on-Close, Trailing Stop, or Trailing Stop Limit.
- TIF Day, GTC, IOC or OPG. A Day order continues to work until it executes or the market closes. GTC (good 'til cancelled) order continues to work until it executes or is cancelled. An IOC (Immediate-or-Cancel) order instructs the system to cancel any portion of the order that is not filled immediately. An OPG time in force is used with a Limit order to indicate a Limit-on-Open order, or with a Market order to indicate a Market-on-Open order.(

If you have enabled Advanced Time in Force Attributes on the Preferences page (or have selected *Advanced Time in Force* from the drop-down in the upper right corner of the New Order tab), the Start Time and End Time fields are added to the Create Order box and you can also select GAT for a Good-after-Tiem/Date order, or GTD for a Good-til-Date order.

- Fill Outside RTH Selecting this check box allows the order to fill or trigger outside of regular house (as well as during regular trading hourse) if the order is eligible to do so.
- Exchange select SMART to get the best execution, or choose to direct-route to a single exchange by choosing from the list.
- ^{>>} You can delete the order before you submit or preview it by clicking the Clear button.
 - 4. With a Limit order, you can add an order attribute by clicking the green plus sign (+) located on the left side of the order fields, then selecting the appropriate check box in the popup window. Be sure to click the X button to close the popup window.



- Discretionary This option is not available for option orders.
- Attach Auto Trailing Stop Selecting this check box adds a trailing stop order to displayed order. You can modify the Action, Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the trailing stop order.
- Attach Bracket Order Adds two orders to your original orders to form a bracket order, and adds the Election Price field to the third order in the bracket. You can modify the Action, Limit Price, TIF or Exchange for the second and third order in the bracket, and the Election Price for the third order.
 - 5. Click **Preview Order**. The order preview shows the amount of the trade, the commission, and what your total initial and maintenance margin and total Equity with Loan Value will be if the trade is executed.

Prev	Preview Order X									
Ord	er: LMT BUY	1 IBM Option OCT10 125.	00 CALL @ 7.	6 LMT DAY SMART USD F	ill Outside Regular Trading Hour: No					
	Amount Commission		Total Initial Margin		Maintenance Margin	Equity With Loan				
	760.00	1.15	761.15	6,513.50	6,513.50	99,072.85				
	Submit O	irder	Modify O	rder						

6. Click Modify Order to further modify the order, or Submit Order to transmit the order.

If you have Expert Mode turned on (enabled on the Preferences page), you can submit the order without previewing it.

Market Scanners

WebTrader includes the Scanner page, which lets you create market scans for stocks in US and global markets by defining scan criteria and viewing scan results.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- About Market Scanners
- Creating a Market Scanner
- ³⁰ Using the US Corporate Bond Scanner
- » Creating an Order from the Scanner Page

About Market Scanners

Market scanners provide a quick scan of relevant markets and return the top contracts based on the instrument, parameter and filtering criteria you define.

Here is a list of the most common market scanner parameters available in WebTrader. There are many more scanner parameters available that are not listed here, and available market scans change based on the Instrument/Location criteria you select.

Parameter	Description
Top % Gain- ers	Contracts whose last trade price shows the highest percent increase from the previous night's closing price.
Top % Losers	Contracts whose last trade price shows the lowest percent increase from the previous night's closing price.
Most Active	Contracts with the highest trading volume today, based on units used (lots for US stocks; contract for derivatives and non-US stocks).
Not Open	Contracts that have not traded today.

Parameter	Description
Halted	Contracts for which trading has been halted.
Hot Con- tracts by Price	Contracts where: (lastTradePrice-prevClose)/avgDailyChange is highest in absolute value (positive or negative). The avgDailyChange is defined as an exponential moving average of the contract's (dailyClose-dailyOpen)
Hot Con- tracts by Volume	Contracts where: today'sVolume/avgDailyVolume is highest. avgDailyVolume is a 30-day exponential moving average of the contract's daily volume.
Top Trade Count	The top trade count during the day.
Top Trade Rate	Contracts with the highest number of trades in the past 60 seconds (regardless of the sizes of those trades).
Top Price Range	The largest difference between today's high and low, or yesterday's close if outside of today's range.
Hot by Price Range	The largest price range (from Top Price Range calculation) over the volatility.
Top Volume Rate	The top volume rate per minute.
Top % Gain- ers Since Open	Shows contracts with the highest percent price INCREASE between the last trade and opening prices.
Top % Losers Since Open	Shows contracts with the highest percent price DECREASE between the last trade and opening prices.
Top Close- to-Open %	Shows contracts with the highest percent price INCREASE between the previous close and today's opening prices.
Parameter	Description
---	---
Gainers	
Top Close- to-Open % Losers	Shows contracts with the highest percent price DECREASE between the previous close and today's opening prices.
Highest Option Imp Vol*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the highest vega-weighted implied volatility of near-the-money options with an expiration date in the next two months.
Lowest Option Imp Vol*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the lowest vega-weighted implied volatility of near-the-money options with an expiration date in the next two months.
Top Option Imp Vol % Gainers*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the largest percent gain between current implied volatility and yesterday's closing value of the 15 minute average of implied volatility.
Top Option Imp Vol % Losers*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the largest percent loss between current implied volatility and yesterday's closing value of the 15 minute average of implied volatility.
High Option Imp Vol Over His- torical*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the largest divergence between implied and historical volatilities.
Low Option Imp Vol Over His- torical*	Shows the top underlying contracts (stocks or indices) with the smal- lest divergence between implied and historical volatilities.
Most Active by Opt Volume	Displays the most active contracts sorted descending by options volume.
Most Active by Opt Open Interest	Returns the top 50 underlying contracts with the (highest number of out- standing call contracts) + (highest number of outstanding put contracts)

Chapter 6

Parameter	Description
High Opt Volume P/C Ratio	Put option volumes are divided by call option volumes and the top underlying symbols with the highest ratios are displayed.
Low Opt Volume P/C Ratio	Put option volumes are divided by call option volumes and the top underlying symbols with the lowest ratios are displayed.
High Option Open Interest P/C Ratio	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest put/call ratio of out- standing option contracts.
Low Option Open Interest P/C Ratio	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest put/call ratio of out- standing option contracts.
Hot by Option Volume	Shows the top underlying contracts for highest options volume over a 10-day average.
13-Week High	The highest price for the past 13 weeks.
13-Week Low	The lowest price for the past 13 weeks.
26-Week High	The highest price for the past 26 weeks.
26-Week Low	The lowest price for the past 26 weeks.
52-Week High	The highest price for the past 52 weeks.
52-Week Low	The lowest price for the past 52 weeks.

Chapter 6

Parameter	Description
High Growth Rate (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest Earnings Per Share growth rate.
Low Growth Rate (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest Earnings Per Share growth rate.
High P/E Ratio (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest Price to Earnings ratio.
Low P/E Ratio (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest Price to Earnings ratio.
High Quick Ratio (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest "Quick" ratio.
Low Quick Ratio (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest "Quick" ratio.
High Dividend Yield (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest dividend per share yield.
High Return on Equity (Reuters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest return on equity.
Low Return on Equity (Reuters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest return on equity.
High Price/Book	Returns the top 50 contracts with the highest price to book value per share ratio.

Parameter	Description
Ratio (Reu- ters)	
Low Price/Book Ratio (Reu- ters)	Returns the top 50 contracts with the lowest price to book value per share ratio.

*30-day (V30) Implied Volatilities:

Implied volatility is calculated using a 100-step binary tree for American style options, and a Black-Scholes model for European style options. Interest rates are calculated using the settlement prices from the day's Eurodollar futures contracts, and dividends are based on historical payouts.

The IB 30-day volatility is the at-market volatility estimated for a maturity thirty calendar days forward of the current trading day. It is based on option prices from two consecutive expiration months. The first expiration month is that which has at least eight calendar days to run. The implied volatility is estimated for the eight options on the four closest to market strikes in each expiry. The implied volatilities are fit to a parabola as a function of the strike price for each expiry. The at-the-market implied volatility for an expiry is then taken to be the value of the fit parabola at the expected future price for the expiry. A linear interpolation (or extrapolation, as required) of the 30-day variance based on the squares of the at-market volatilities is performed. V30 is then the square root of the estimated variance. If there is no first expiration month with less than sixty calendar days to run, we do not calculate a V30.

Creating a Market Scanner

You create market scanners on the Scanner page.

To create a market scanner

1. Click the Scanner tab.

anteractive Brokers								(Help]
Maket Account Options Products 144	Search Funda	mentals						Preferences
Scamar								
US Stocks - US Stocks - Top % Gainers - Any	Edit						Max Results Aut	o 🖌 Search
Contract \$	Last 0	Change *	Change (%) 🕈	Volume ¢	Size 0	Bid 0	Ask 0	Size 0
FIGI, SMART, Stock, USD, CURRENT	25.00			300		1.00	25.00	
MKRO, SMART, Stock, USD, OTC88	0.75			100	50	0.05	0.66	
FSLD, SMART, Stock, USD, LMITED	0.60			400	50	0.12	0.60	75
ENCE, SMART, Stock, USD, OTCEB	0.30			600	100	0.10	0.30	
BCHO, SMART, Stock, USD, OTCBB	0.15			12.0K	50	9.19	1.75	
AO YMF, SMART, Stock, USD, AO YMF	0.11			200				
NLEF, SMART, Stock, USD, OTC80	0.14			3.04	50	0.00	0.14	
MLDS, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.11			200	50	9.11	0.285	
NHPR, SMART, Stock, USD, OTCBB	0.05			265.1K	50	0.03	0.05	150
VESD, SMART, Stock, USD, OTCEB	0.056			20.7M	100	0.054	0.056	100
SSLR, SMART, Stock, USD, SSLR	0.015			1.0K				
CKNTF, SMART, Stock, USD, CHNTF	0.017			300	50	0.004	9.017	50
PACC, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.02			21.9K	100	0.01	0.02	100
HCE, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.019			10.0K		0.0115	9,019	
AAMUO, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.01			400	50	0.005	0.01	50
FEBF, SMART, Stock, USD, CURRENT	0.007			37.2K	50	0.0021	0.007	50
FOOC, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.012			2.9K	50	0.0073	0.0115	
UDH, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.0075			1.0M	50	0.005	0.0071	50
UVSLQ, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.003			45.0K	50	0.003	0.004	100
OSEN, SMART, Stock, USD, OTCEB	0.005			100	50	0.005	0.01	
ISVO, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.0025			4.4M	50	0.0013	9.002	50
UTRK, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.003			5.0K	100	0.002	0.004	50
TV00, SMART, Stock, USD, NONFO	0.0025	8.0015	158,88%	200.94	100	0.001	0.002	50

2. Click the **Edit** button or the blue arrow on the left side of the Scanner title to display the scan settings.



You select the instrument, location, scanner parameter and filtering criteria on the scan settings section of the page. Note that you can click the minus sign (-) to hide the scan settings.

Scanner VUS Stocks - US Stocks - Hi	gh Dhvidend Yield - Any			Max Results Auto 🛩 Search
Instrument:	Location:	Parameter:	Filter:	
US Stacks US Corporate Bonds America Non-US Stacks Europe Stacks Asia Stacks	. EUS Stocks . Eliyted (NASDAQ ENYSE EAMEX EARCA . ENASDAQ ENMS ESmall Cap	Top % Gainers Top % Losers Most Active Not Open Most Active (8) Halted Hot Contracts by Price Hot Contracts by Volume Hot Contracts by Volume Hot Dontract by Volume Hot Dontract Data	Price (8): g Dividend Yield (%): g	re der than ⊻

3. Select an instrument from the list. Note that the scan title changes with each selection to reflect the criterion you select.

Instrument:	
US Stocks US Corporate Bonds America Non-US Stocks Europe Stocks Asia Stocks	<

4. Select a location from the Location tree. You can click the minus and plus signs to hide or show a location. The available locations change depending on the selected instrument.



5. Select the scanner parameter from the list. The available parameters change depending on the selected instrument and location.



- 6. Optionally, select filter criteria:
- Filter the results by price. You can include contracts whose prices are greater than or less than an amount you enter.
- Filter the results by dividend yield percent. You can include contracts whose divident yields are greater than or less than a percentage you enter.

Filter:	
Price (\$):	greater than 😪
Dividend '	Yield (%): greater than 💙

 Set the maximum number of contracts to return in the scan in the Max Results field. Available selections depend on the selected scanner parameter. Select *Auto* to return 50 contracts.



8. Click **Search** to view the scan results.

Sorting Scan Results

You can sort the scan results by any column heading by clicking the double arrow icon next to the column name.

Using the US Corporate Bond Scanner

You can select US Corporate Bonds as the instrument type when you run a market scanner in WebTrader.

To use the US Corporate Bond Scanner

- 1. Click the **Scanner** tab.
- 2. If the scan settings are not already displayed, click the blue arrow to the left of the scan title or click the **Edit** button.
- 3. Select *US Corporate Bonds* from the Instrument list. The rest of the scan settings refresh with scan criteria specific to US Corporate Bonds.

Scanner VIS Corporate Bonds - Maturity	r (Fat-Neat) - Any	Sortb	y, Maturity (Far-Near) 🛛 💌	Max Results Auto Max Search	
In strument:	Filter:			Industry:	
US Stocks US Corporate Bands America Non-US Stocks Europe Stocks Asia Stocks Asia Stocks	Bid Ask Centre Price 10 Size 0 Yield 0 Curt. Yield is Stx Symbol is Issuer Contains V	Payment Freq. Any Price Coupan Rate Spread Amt. Outstanding Duration (%) Conversity	OrfautBall OffautBall O	nly Esclude Blass Comum Consum Consumer, N	Only Exclude Materials: Materials: Arr Cyclical: Drversified: Energy: Financial: Financial: Second: Se

- 4. In the Filters section, do any of the following:
- Specify optional market data filters if desired, including price, size, yield, current yield, stock symbol and issuer.
- » Specify more detailed filter criteria, such as payment frequency, coupon rate or equity cap.
- » Require or exclude bonds that are defaulted, callable, exchange listed, FDIC insured or

variable rate.

Filter:					
	🔍 Bid 🔍 Ask 📀	Either Payment Freq.:	Any 💌	-	Only Exclude
Price:	to	Price:	to	Defaulte Callabi	d:
Size:	to	Coupon Rate:	to	Exch. Liste	d:
Yield:	to	Spread:	to	FDIC Insure	d:
Curr. Yield:	to	Amt. Outstanding:	to	Variable Rat	e:
Stk Symbol:	is 🚩	Duration (%):	to		
Issuer:	contains ⊻	Convexity:	to		
		Equity Cap.:	to		

5. Use the check boxes to require or exclude any industry-specific bonds from the scan results.

ndustry:	
	Only Exclude
Basic Materials:	
Communications:	
Consumer, Cyclical:	
Consumer, Non-cyclical:	
Diversified:	
Energy:	
Financial:	
Funds:	
Government:	
Indices:	

- 6. Select a sort order from the Sort by drop-down.
- 7. Select the maximum number of results to return in the Max Results drop-down.

8. Click Search. The scan results display.

Interactive Brokers								[Help] E
Maket Account Options Products Statute Seanth Fundame	entals							Preferences
		Acco	et.					
Scanner			-					
US Corporate Bonds - Maturity (Far-Hear) - Any Edit				Sort by: M	aturity (Far-Near)	2	Max Results 50	 Search
Contract +	Last ¢	Change •	Change (%) ¢	Volume =	Size ¢	Bid ¢	Ask ¢	Size 0
8TU, SMART, BOND, USD, 4 3/4 704549A09, 8TU 4 3_4 12_15_41	123.378						127.00	\$75
RK, SMART, BOND, USD, 51/2012188, AC5, BRK 5:05 03_01_41	96.503				500	92.743		
F, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 3H 3453700MI, F43	102.00				810	99.65	101.075	100
SRE, SMART, BOND, USD, S1/8 842434C/8, SRE S1_8 11_15_40	98.135				500	26.544	98.458	850
F, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 2/5 345370BR0, F46	99.00				750	99.75	101.00	900
25, SMART, BOND, USD, 6 1/4 381419-GM0, 0541	101.373				500	100.605	101.536	75
TOT, SMART, BOND, USD, 5 5/8 73755LAK3, POT40	100.409				300	100.518	101.54	10
HCA, SMART, BOND, USD, 71/2197677AHD, HCA 71,211,15,95	79.75						86.75	543
ETBRA, SMART, BOND, USD, 6 3/4 71 645WASD, PETBRA 6 3_4 01_27_41	101.40				500	100.75	102.00	500
00, SMART, BOND, USD, 4 9/10 263534001, 0D41	93.50				500	92.495	93,904	100
FTR, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 1/20 177342AP7, CZN_46	84.00						84.72	54
MET, SMART, BOND, USD, 57/8 59156RAY4, MET 57_8 02_06_41	102.896				895	102.003	104.004	1000
OM, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 3/8 370442807, OM 7 3_8 05_23_48	33.75					34.02	34.555	1048
F, SMART, BOND, USD, 9 48/50 3453708W9, F47	118.25				100	120.00	120.375	780
ES, SMART, BOND, USD, 53/542009HAD9, HES 5.602_15_41	90.539				50	97.764	100.212	21
AP A, SMART, BOND, USD, 514 037411AY1, AP 442	94.10				200	93,348	96.155	100
KMB, SMART, BOND, USD, 5 3/10 494368807, KMB 5.3 03_01_41	99.265				290	19.124	99.857	100
AMON, SMART, BOND, USD, 4 19/20 031162869, AMON 4.95 10_01_41	92.469				200	92.462	93.023	250
AOU, SMART, BOND, USD, 61.8 008916AJ7, AOU 61_8 01_15_41	104.143				290	103.707	105.173	500
TWC, SMART, BOND, USD, 57/8 88732JAY4, TWC40A	96.148				100	96.145	96,633	4680
DOW, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 3/4 905581AS3, DOW 7 3_4 10_01_96	99.25				390	99.32	99.995	750
ICP, SMART, BOND, USD, 7 5/8 7081608L9, JCP97	66.776				100	86.00	89.75	867
SO, SMART, BOND, USD, 513/20 373334081, SO 40A	C 91,116				50	98.00	99.875	100

- 9. Click any column heading to sort the data by that column.
- 10. Click the Edit button to modify the scan settings and run the scan again.

Creating an Order from the Scanner Page

You can also create orders from the Scanner page.

To create an order from the Scanner page

- 1. Click the **Scanner** tab.
- 2. Create and run a market scan.
- 3. On the right side of the results, click the Bid price to create a sell order for a specific contract, or click the Ask price to create a buy order.

Market Account On	tions Pro	ducts Scar	Market Pu	ke Search	1				
market Account Op	donis Pro	oucis Sea	Market Pu	Search					
Scanner									
US Stocks - US Stocks	- Top % Ga	iners - Any	Edit						
Contract	t Last Cha		Change (%)	Volume	Bid Size	Bid	Ask	Ask Size	
OCLS, Stock, SMART, USD	D 6.23	+3.90		10.1M	25	<u>6.21</u>	6.23	1	
ABIO, Stock, SMART, USD	D 2.01	+0.57		14.3M	172	2.00	2.01	151	
PLUG, Stock, SMART, USD	D 1.08	+0.2889		16.4M	460	<u>1.07</u>	1.08	150	
IDSA, Stock, SMART, USD	D 3.76	+0.86		165K	3	3.66	3.78	10	
DRAM, Stock, SMART, USD	D 3.10	+0.62		526K	16	3.10	3.16	3	
PGI, Stock, SMART, USD	RT, USD D 11.50 +2.20			571K	15	<u>11.50</u>	11.55	7	
TNXP, Stock, SMART, USD	D 6.99			529K	7	6.77	6.99	16	
CYTR, Stock, SMART, USD	D 2.63	+0.27		1.65M	23	2.63	2.65	16	
JRJC, Stock, SMART, USD	D 4.87	+0.54		567K	4	4.80	4.87	1	

The Order Management Panel appears.

4. Modify the order parameters as required, then click **Preview Order** to preview the order before you submit it or, if you have Expert Mode turned on, click **Submit Order**.

For more information on creating orders, see Managing Orders.

Searching for Contract Information

The Search page displays the IB Contract Information Center, which is also available from IB's web site. This page lets you search our database for information about instruments available through our trading platform.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- » Using Simple Search
- Using Advanced Search
- » Searching for Indices/ETFs
- » <u>Setting Search Preferences</u>

Using Simple Search

Use the simple search to find any contract by product name or symbol.



The numeric totals above the search field represent the number of underlying products.

To use simple search

- 1. Click the Search tab to open the Simple Search page.
- 2. Enter a product name or symbol.
- 3. Click Submit.

You can also click the *Advanced* link next to the Submit button to display the Advanced search page.

The results appear in below the search field, as shown in the following example.



The information and materials provided via the 18 Contract Information Center are provided "as is" and without warranties of any kind as to the accuracy or validity. Additionally, 18 provides links to other sites that are not maintained by 18. 18 does not endorse those sites and is not responsible for the content of such other sites. Not all contracts are available for all account types.

Using Advanced Search

Use the advanced search to find a contract by a wide variety of search criteria, including contract type, margin or security ID.

Interactive Bro	okers Rifs Markets		Securities Search
Simple Advanced Sto	cks Futures Options	Bonds Indices/ETFs	Preferences
Advanced			
Description/Name Symbol Initial Margin?	Contract Type All Exchange All Maintenance Margin?	Country/Region All Currency All Short Margin?	
Security ID Type	Security ID Has Warrants Search Ri	psot	

The non-more terms in the ang-own instruction instruction on the nonzer or assessing products. The information and materials provided in the IB Contract Information Center are provided "as is" and without warranties of any kind as to the accuracy or validity. Additionally, IB provides links to other sites that are not maintained by IB. IB does not endorse those sites and is not responsible for the content of such other sites. Not all contracts are available for all account types.

To use advanced search

- 1. Click the **Search** tab to open the Search page.
- 2. Click the **Advanced** tab to open the Advanced Search page.
- 3. Enter information in some or all of the fields to search for a contract:

Field	Description
Search Fields Co	mmon to All Contract Types
Description/Name	Type a keyword(s)
Contract Type	Select All or an individual contract type. Note: Selecting <i>Stock</i> , <i>Futures</i> , <i>Option</i> , <i>Bond</i> , <i>Index</i> , <i>Mutual Fund</i> or <i>Warrants</i> display the additional contract-type specific search fields described below in this table.
Country/Region	Select <i>All</i> or an individual region or country from the drop-down list.
Symbol	Type an underlying symbol.
Exchange	Select <i>All</i> or an individual exchange from the drop-down list. Exchanges are organized by region in the list.

Currency	Select All or an individual currency from the drop-down list.
Initial Margin	Type the amount of overnight initial margin. You may enter a >, < or = sign in front of the amount to specify margins greater than, less than or equal to the amount you enter. By default, = is assumed.
	Move your mouse cursor over the red question mark to display additional information about this field.
Maintenance Margin	Type the amount of overnight maintenance margin. You may enter a >, < or = sign in front of the amount to specify margins greater than, less than or equal to the amount you enter. By default, = is assumed.
	Move your mouse cursor over the red question mark to display additional information about this field.
Short Margin	Type the amount of overnight short margin. You may enter a >, < or = sign in front of the amount to specify margins greater than, less than or equal to the amount you enter. By default, = is assumed.
	Move your mouse cursor over the red question mark to display additional information about this field.
Security ID Type	Select All or an individual security ID type from the drop-down list.
Security ID	Type a security ID.
Stock Search Field	ds
Stock Type	Select All or an individual stock type from the drop-down list.
Futures Search Fi	elds
Futures Type	Select All or an individual futures type from the drop-down list.
Expiration Date: From and To	Type an expiration date: enter a month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Option Search Fie	lds
Exercise Style	Select All, American or European from the drop-down list.

Expiration Date: From and To	Type an expiration date: enter a month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Strike: From and To	Type a strike price in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of prices.
Bond Search Field	ds
Issuer Name	Type the issuer name.
Coupon Type	Select All or an individual coupon type from the drop-down list.
Bond Type	Select All or an bond type from the drop-down list.
Collateral Type	Select All or an individual collateral type from the drop-down list.
Issue Date: From and To	Type an issue date: enter a month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Maturity Date: From and To	Type a maturity date: enter a month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Index Search Field	ds
Index Type	Select All or an individual index type from the drop-down list.
Mutual Fund Sear	ch Fields
Fund Family	Select All or an individual fund family from the drop-down list.
Investment Type	Select All or an individual investment type from the drop-down list.
Warrant Search Fi	elds

Issuer Name	Type the issuer name.
Call/Put	Select All, Call or Put from the drop-down list.
Exercise Style	Select All, American or European from the drop-down list.
Issue Date: From and To	Type an issue date: enter a month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Expiration Date: From and To	Type an expiration date: enter month and year or month, day and year in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of dates. You can use the format <i>mm/yy, mm/dd/yy, mm-yy</i> or <i>mm-dd-yy</i> . For year, you can use two or four characters.
Strike: From and To	Type a strike price in either the <i>From</i> or <i>To</i> field, or use both fields to specify a range of prices.

Selecting *Stock*, *Futures*, *Option* or *Bond* is the same as clicking the **Stocks**, **Futures**, **Options** or **Bonds** tabs on the Search page.

- 4. Optionally, select one of the following check boxes to further narrow your search:
- » Has Futures
- Has Options
- » Has Warrants
 - 5. Click Submit.

Click the **Reset** button to populate the search fields with the default data.

The results appear in a pop-up window, as shown in the following example.

Show Underlying Info 1 to 100 out a	f 44920 1 2 3	45678	9 10 Next >	>	
Description/Name	Туре	Symbo	l Exchang	e ClsPrc	Currency
MINI BRAZIL BOVESPA STOCK INDEX (WIN@BMF)	<u>Futures(4)</u> ,	<u>Index(1)</u> , <u>Re</u>	lated Produc	<u>ts(2)</u>	
etails MINI BRAZIL BOVESPA STOCK INDEX Futures Type: Equity Indexes	Futures	WIN	BMF		BRL
etails MINI BRAZIL BOVESPA STOCK INDEX Index Type: Not Defined	Index	WIN	BMF	n/a	BRL
• 01 Communique Laboratory Inc (ONE@TSE)	Stock(2)				
etails 01 COMMUNIQUE LABORATORY INC Stock Type: Common	Stock	OCQLF	PINK	0.2169	USD
etails 01 COMMUNIQUE LABORATORY INC Stock Type: Common	Stock	ONE	TSE	0.2300	CAD
🛠 1 MONTH HIBOR INTEREST RATE (HB1@HKFE	<u>] Index(1)</u>				
etails 1 MONTH HIBOR INTEREST RATE Index Type: Not Defined	Index	HB1	HKFE	0.0871	HKD
1 MONTH LIBOR (INT. RATE) (EM@GLOBEX)	Futures(12)	Futures Opt	ions(696), Ir	idex(1)	
octails 1 MONTH LIBOR (INT. RATE)	Futures Options	EM	CME		USD
Petails 1 MONTH LIBOR (INT. RATE) Futures Type: Money Markets	Futures	EM	GLOBEX		USD
I MONTH LIBOR (INT. RATE) Index Type: Financial Index	Index	EM	GLOBEX	n/a	USD
1-800-ATTORNEY Inc (ATTY@PINK)	Stock(1)				
etails Stock Type: Common	Stock	ATTY	PINK	0.2000	USD
	Charle(1)				

6. Click any link in the search results to display additional information.

Searching for Indices/ETFs

Use the **Indices/ETFs** tab on the Search page to search for indices using index or ETF components.

									Drafar
Simple Advanced	Stocks	Futures	Optio	ns Bonds	Indices/ETFs				Preter
Components									
In	dex Con	nponents			E	TF Comp	onents		
Description/Name	Symbol	Exchange	# Stocks		Description/Name	Symbol	Exchange	# Stocks	
AMS EDE INDEX	EOE	FTA	25	Components Details	B2B INTERNET HOLDRS TRUST	внн	ARCA	2	Components Details
ATX - AUSTRIAN TRADED INDEX	ATX	отов	20	Components Details	BBH DISTRIBUTION ADJ ADJ	8233	BASKET	13	Components Details
BEL 20 INDEX	BFX	BELFOX	20	Components Details	BBH DISTRIBUTION ADJ ADJ ADJ	EHD4	BASKET	13	Components Details
CAC 40	CAC40	MONEP	40	Components Details	BIOTECH HOLDRS TRUST	ввн	ARCA	13	Components Details
DAX 30 INDEX (DEUTSCHE AKTIEN XCHANGE 30)	DAX	DTB	30	Components Details	BLDRS ASIA 50 ADR INDEX FUND	ADRA	NASDAQ	49	Components Details
DOW JONES EURO STOXX50	ESTX50	DTB	50	Components Details	BLDRS DEV MKTS 100 ADR INDEX	ADRD	NASDAQ	100	Components Details
DOW JONES INDUSTRIAL AVERAGE	INDU	NYSE	30	Components Details	BLDRS EMER MKTS 50 ADR INDEX	ADRE	NASDAQ	50	Components Details
DOW JONES STOXX50	STX	DTB	50	Components Details	BLDRS EUROPE 100 ADR INDEX	ADRU	NASDAQ	92	Components Details
FINANCIAL TIMES STOCK EXCHANGE 100	z	LIFFE	102	Components Details	BROADBAND HOLDRS TRUST 6DH ARCA				Components Details
FTSE EUROTOP 100 INDEX	Q	LIFFE	104	Components Details	CLAYMORE/BEACON SPIN-OFF ETF	CSD	ARCA	33	Components Details
FTSE MIB INDEX	FTMIB	IDEM	40	Components Details	CLAYMORE/BNY BRIC ETF	EEB	ARCA	04	Components Details
HANG SENG CHINA ENTERPRISE INDEX	HHI.HK	HKFE	44	Components Details	ELAYMORE/BNY MELLON INTERNATIO	XGC	ARCA	99	Components Details
HANG SENG STOCK INDEX	HSI	HKFE	42	Components	CLAYMORE/MSTAR INFO	MZN	ARCA	265	Components

To search for indices/ETFs

- 1. Click the **Search** tab to open the Search page.
- 2. Click the Indices/ETFs tab.

Index components are listed on the left side of the page; ETF components are listed on the right side.

3. Click the Components link for any Index or ETF to view its components.

Click the Details link for any index or ETF to view its details.

Setting Search Preferences

You can change the display language of the Search page in Search Preferences.

To change the Search page display language

- 1. Click the **Search** tab to open the Search page.
- 2. Click *Preferences* in the upper right corner of the page.



3. Click the radio button next to your preferred language, then click **Save Preferences**.



CIC Preferences

Lallyuaye						
English	📧 🔘 Español					
O Deutsch						
Français	│ 简体中文					
Italiano	☆ ○ 繁體中文					
Save Preferences						

The Search page refreshes, with all field labels displayed in the selected language.

Customizing WebTrader

There are several ways to customize WebTrader, including adding product-specific pages, creating custom tabbed pages, changing preferences and editing columns.

This chapter includes the following topics:

- » Adding Product Pages
- Creating Custom Tabbed Pages
- » <u>Setting Preferences</u>
- Customizing WebTrader Pages
- » Editing Columns

Adding Product Pages

The Products page shows market data, option chains and charts for a specific product. You can add multiple tabs to the Products page, one for each product.

EI EIR								Account										[84
riket Defe																		
ntract			Las	t Cha	nge Change (s) Volu	me	Size	Bid			Ask			Size			
FT, Stock, St	MART, USC									0.00 🕨		30.0						
tion Chains	1	-		_					_	_	-	_	-	_	_			
tion Charles	MELT															lide Edit Columna	Rows to Show	10
203,8,12	S-RSFI		6411				-							DALT				
id .	Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)	Explay	Strike	Exchange	Class	Bid		Ask		Last	Change	Change (%)		
4.25	18.50		C 16.66			20120720	13.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
4.00 F	17.55		C 15.66			20120720	14.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
1.00	16.20		C 14.66			20120720	15.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
2.00	15.20		C 13.66			20120720	16.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
1.00	14.20		C 12.66			20120720	17.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
0.05	13.55		C 11.66			20120720	10.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
9.00 🕨	12.20		C 10.66			20120720	19.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
1.25	10.05		C 9.66			20120720	20.00	SMART	MSFT			0.02						
0.95 Þ	9.05		C 8.66			20120720	21.00	SMART	MSPT			0.02						
1.95	8.05		C7.66			20120720	22.00	SMART	MSFT			0.01						
7 AUG12																		
190CT12																		
10JAN13																		
19APR13																		

To add a tabbed page to the Product page

1. Click the **Products** tab, then click the green plus sign.



The contract lookup box appears.

2. In the Symbol field, enter an underlying symbol, then select an instrument type from the drop-down list and click **Go**. The new tabbed option page appears.



- 3. Continue to add new tabbed product pages as desired. Click the **X** to close the contract lookup box. Click the **X** (Close) to close the box and add the tabbed page.
- 4. You can remove or change the order tabbed product pages:
- To remove a tabbed product page, click the Edit button, then click the red minus sign next to each tab you want to remove. Click Done when you are finished removing tabbed product pages.
- To change the order of a tabbed option page, click the Edit button, then click and drag a tab by the handle icon located on the right side of the tab (the handle looks like three stacked horizontal lines) to a new position. Release the mouse when the tab is in the desired position. Click Done when you are finished moving tabbed product pages.



Creating Custom Tabbed Pages

WebTrader includes a Customize Tabs feature that lets you create your own tab to add to the existing tab set. You can also re-order the tabset to accommodate your trading style. You create custom tabbed pages on the Content tab of the Preferences window.

To create a custom tabbed page

1. Click **Preferences**.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab.

My WebTrader Preference:	s	
Site Preferences Trading Pr	references Content	
Current Tabs	Modules Enabled	Manage Current Preferences No preferences exist for this module at this time. Current WebTrader
Options Products Scanner Add New Tab	Option Chains Click To Add Modules Balances BookTrader	abbed pages are listed here.
Add Default Tabs No unused default tabs.	Maket Value Market Value Margin Requirements Market View	Click Add New Tab to add a custom tabbed page.
	Reuters News Portfolio Positions	

- 2. Click Add New Tab.
- 3. Type the name of the new tabbed page, then press **Enter**.



The new tabbed page is added to the list of current tabs.



- 4. Now add modules to the new page as required by clicking the modules displayed in the Click to Add Modules section.
- 5. Click Save and Dismiss to save your changes and close the Preferences window.

Setting Preferences

Use the Preferences window to change a variety of WebTrader settings. Preferences are divided into three tabbed pages in the Preferences window:

- » Site Preferences
- » Trading Preferences
- » Content Preferences
- » Market Data Preferences



To change preferences

1. Click the **Preferences** button.



- 2. The Preferences window typically opens to the Content tab. Click the tab that contains the settings you want to change, then modify settings as desired.
- 3. Click **Save** to save your changes and continue to make more changes in the Preferences window.

Click Save and Dismiss to save your changes and close the Preferences window.

Site Preferences

Site Preferences Page Settings

Setting	Description
General	
Restore Factory Settings	Click the Restore Now button to restore all Preferences to the default settings.
Store set- tings on server	When set to On, lets you save your WebTrader settings, including market data, pages etc., on our server instead of on your local machine. If checked, your WebTrader will have the same data and look regardless of your login location. When set to Off, settings are only saved on the computer you are currently using.
Tooltips	Turn tooltips On or Off.
Display	
Skin	Lets you change the WebTrader display colors. Select either the Dark Skin or the Light Skin. Note that all the screenshots included in this guide use the Dark Skin.

Font	Lets you change the display font in WebTrader. Choose Arial, Times New Roman or Verdana.
Font size	Lets you change the display font size in WebTrader. Choose Very Small, Small, Medium or Large.
Language	
Preferred Language	Select the radio button that corresponds to your preferred language.

Trading Preferences

Trading Preferences Page Settings

Setting	Description
General	
Expert Mode	Expert Mode lets you submit an order without having to preview it first.
	Select On or Off to turn Expert Mode on or off.
Default Size	Lets you enter the default order size for each contract type.
Advanced Time In Force	When turned On, adds the Start Time and End Time fields and GAT (Good-after- Time/Date) and GTD (Good-til-Date) to the TIF field in the Create Order box. Advanced Time in Force attributes also add Start Time and End Time attributes to open orders.
	Click On or Off to turn Advanced Time In Force attributes on or off. You can also turn this on in the Order Management Panel.
Fixed Income Pricing	When turned on, lets you display the total price, which includes any extra fees or commissions charged by the external executing systems. Also, the Limit, Bid and Ask prices in the Order Management Panel will be treated as the total price. By default, Fixed Income Pricing is turned off, and the Limit, Bid and Ask prices are treated as raw prices without extra fees or commissions included.
BookTrader	
BookTrader Expert Mode	BookTrader Expert Mode lets you submit an order from BookTrader with a single click.

	Click On or Off to turn BookTrader Expert Mode on or off.
BookTrader Default Size	Lets you enter the default size for orders placed from BookTrader for each contract type.
Precautionary	
Precautionary Settings (Per- centage)	 Precautionary settings are percentage values used by the system as safety checks. If you submit an order that violates any of these custom settings, you will receive an error message and your order will not transmit. Enter percent values for each asset type (stocks, options, etc.). You cannot leave these fields blank. Precautionary settings prevent you from transmitting a limit order that has a mistyped limit price. If you attempt to transmit a limit order with a price outside of this calculated percent off the market price, an error message appears. The market price used is the
	price displayed in either the bid (sell) or ask (buy) field at the time you transmit the order.

Content Preferences

Use the Content tab to add or remove tabbed WebTrader pages or add or remove modules from WebTrader pages. The Content tab in the Preferences window contains the following configurable settings:

- Current Tabs Change the order of tabbed pages by dragging a tab to a new position; delete a tabbed page by clicking the minus sign; add a custom tab by clicking the Add New Tab button, then naming the new tab.
- Add Default Tabs Add default tabs that have not yet been added to the list of Current Tabs.
- Modules Enabled Add and remove modules from each tabbed page. First click the page in the Current Tabs section to highlight it (in WebTrader, highlighted items appear dark), then click the minus signs to remove modules from that page, and the plus signs to add modules from the Click To Add Modules section.
- Manage Current Preferences Change settings for individual modules. First click the page in the Current Tabs section to highlight it, then select the module in the Modules Enabled

section. Finally, modify the applicable setting in the Manage Current Preferences section. Note that not all modules have configurable settings.

Manage Current Contracts - Add or remove contracts from each module. First click the page in the Current Tabs section to highlight it, then select the module in the Modules Enabled section. Finally, use the minus and plus icons to remove and add contracts. When you add a contract, use the contract lookup to identify the instrument type and contract.



Market Data Preferences

Use the Market Data tab to:

- >>> View the current status of streaming market data.
- ^{>>} Turn delayed market data off for contracts for which you do not currently hold market data

subscriptions.

Set the number of displayed decimal places for streaming market data.

Neither streaming market data nor the Market Data tab in the Preferences window is available if you launch WebTrader from within Account Management. You **must** log in to WebTrader directly from the IB website to access these features.

Streaming market data is supported in the latest versions of Firefox, Chrome and Safari web browers. At this time, it is NOT supported in any version of Internet Explorer.



Customizing WebTrader Pages

By default, WebTrader includes separate pages for specific tasks so that the interface is uncluttered and easy to read. However, we understand that many traders prefer to have all of their information at their fingertips without the need to tab between pages. To accommodate

both of these styles, we let you customize your pages by including non page-related functionality as expandable panels.

To customize a page

1. From any page in WebTrader, click the **Preferences** button.



The Preferences window opens to the Content tab. In the figure below, the Market page is the currently selected tab and the Modules Enabled list shows that only the Market View module is enabled on that page.

Current Tabe	Modulos Enabled	Manano Current Droforonnee	
Maket =	Market View	Rows to Show: All	
Account =	Click To Add Modules	Manage Current Contracts	
Options =	Balances	O MSFT, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
🗢 Products 📃	O BashTantas	CSCO, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	
O Scanner Ξ	O Chud	O YHOO, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
	C chan	O DELL, SMART, Stock, USD, NMS	=
O Add New Tab	Maket Depth	USD, IDEALPRO, Cash, JPY, USD JPY	
	O Market Value	O GBP, IDEALPRO, Cash, USD, GBP.USD	=
Add Default Tabs	O Margin Requirements	BAC, SMART, Stock, USD, BAC	-
No unused default tabs.	O Reuters News	BSL, SNFE, CFD, AUD, BU	=
	O Option Chains	ES, Futures, 201006, GLOBEX, USD, ESMO	=
	O Portfelio	JPY, IDEALPRO, Cash, USD, JPY.USD	=
	O Positions	NQ, Futures, 201006, GLOBEX, USD, NQM0	=
		BIM, SMART, Stock, USD, IBM	=
		YM, Futures, 201006, ECBOT, USD, YM JUN 10	=
		X, SMART, Stock, USD, X	=
		Add New Contract	
Click any module	listed to add it to		

Editing Columns

Several tabbed pages, including the Market and Options pages, and several modules display data in columns. WebTrader lets you edit columns on these pages and modules as follows:

- » <u>Remove columns</u>
- » Add columns
- » Change the order of columns

Removing Columns

You can remove columns from the following tabbed pages and modules:

- Market page Use the Edit button
- Options page Use the Edit or Edit Columns button, both located on the right side of the page
- Scanner results Use the Edit or Edit Columns button, both located on the right side of the page
- Positions module Use the Edit button
- Portfolio module Use the Edit button
- Options Chains module Use the Edit or Edit Columns button, both located on the right side of the module
- Market View module Use the Edit button

To remove columns using the Edit or Edit Columns button

1. Click the **Edit** button or the **Edit Columns** button located on the right side of the page or module. (The Edit button turns into a Done button while you are editing.)


Red minus signs appear next to each column heading.

2. Click the red minus sign next to the column you want to remove from the display.

You can add the column back using the Edit or Edit Columns button later, if you wish.

					Click t sign t	he red min to remove column	us a			
Market	fiew.									Done
	Contract	🗢 Last	😑 Change	😑 Change (%)	O Volume	😑 Bid Size	😑 Bid	🙆 Ask	Ask Size	
0	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, JPY	78,782				13.7M	78.780	78,785	3M	
0	AUD, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.03608				1M	1.03605	1.03610	3M	
0	EUR, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.22750				7M	1.22745	1.22755	18.6M	Click Done when you
0	GBP, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.56530				3M	1.56525	1.56535	6M	are finished
0	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, HKD	7.7562				11.5M	7.7561	7.7564	12.5M	
0	BKR, Stock, SMART, USD	D 13.31			1.3M	6	13.31	13.33	2	
0	IBM, Stock, SMART, USD	D 188.10			5.5M	3	168.09	168.10	2	
۲	AAPL, Stock, SMART, USD	D 604.55			6.8M	4	604.53	604.63	2	
٥	VHOO, Stock, SMART, USD	D 15.68			14.8M	272	15.67	15.60	28	
۲	AMZN, Stock, SMART, USD	D 217.20			1.6M		217.11	217.19	2	
0	GE, Stock, SMART, USD	D 19.80	0.03	0.41%	28.6M	337	<u>19.79</u>	19.80	354	
• Add I	Row 💿 Add Column									

3. Click the **Done** button when you are finished removing columns.

You can also use the Add Column function at the bottom of the display to open the Select Columns dialog, where you can add and remove multiple columns and change the order of columns.

Adding Columns

You can add columns to the following tabbed pages and modules:

- » Market page Use the Edit button
- Options page Use the Edit Columns button
- Scanner results Use the Edit Columns button
- Positions module Use the Edit button
- » Portfolio module Use the Edit button
- Options Chains module Use the Edit Columns button
- » Market View module Use the Edit button

To add columns

1. Click the **Edit** button or the **Edit Columns** button located on the right side of the page or module. (The Edit button turns into a Done button while you are editing.)



2. Click **Add Column**, located at the bottom left of the display with a green plus sign next to it.

Market View										
	Contract	⊜Last	😑 Change	😑 Change (%)	😑 Volume	😑 Bid Size	⊖Bid	OAsk	😑 Ask Size	
Θ	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, JPY	78.922				20M	<u>78.920</u>	78.925	14.2M	≡
Θ	AUD, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.03388	0.00218			ЗМ	1.03385	1.03390	8.2M	≡
0	EUR, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.22562	-0.00370			16.3M	1.22560	1.22565	3M	≡
0	GBP, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.56383	-0.00137	-0.09%		1M	<u>1.56380</u>	1.56385	3М	=
0	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, HKD	7.7564	-0.0000	-0.00%		ЗМ	7.7563	7.7564	5M	≡
Θ	IBKR, Stock, SMART, USD	D 13.13	-0.89	-6.35%	434.4K	5	<u>13.13</u>	<u>13.14</u>	4	≡
0	IBM, Stock, SMA		1.48	0.81%	1.3M	5	<u>185.09</u>	<u>185.19</u>	2	≡
Θ	AAPL, Stock, St C	lick	0.38	0.06%	2M	1	<u>607.15</u>	607.34	2	≡
0	YHOO, Stock, S Add	Column	0.05	0.32%	3.5M	98	<u>15.64</u>	<u>15.65</u>	61	≡
0	AMZN, Stock, SI		.0.13	-0.06%	500K	1	216.74	216.75	3	≡
0	GE, Stock, SMART,	D 19.73	0.01	0.05%	5.5M	166	<u>19.72</u>	<u>19.73</u>	174	≡
		ш	Ш	ш	Ш	Ш	ш	ш	III	
🕒 Add F	Row 💿 Add Column									

The Select Columns dialog opens.



The currently displayed columns are shown on the left side of the dialog and the columns that are not currently displayed are shown on the right.

- 3. Click the green plus sign next to the column on the right that you want to add. The column is added to bottom of the list of displayed columns, which corresponds to the right- most column heading on the page.
- Click Add All to add all missing columns.
- Click Remove All to remove all displayed columns, then add columns in the order in which you want them to appear on the page you are editing.
 - 4. Click **Ok** when you are finished.
 - 5. Click the **Done** button.

Change the Order of Columns

You can change the order of columns on the following tabbed pages and modules in WebTraders;

- » Market page Use the Edit button
- Options page Use the Edit Columns button
- » Scanner results Use the Edit Columns button
- Positions module Use the Edit button
- » Portfolio module Use the Edit button
- Options Chains module Use the Edit Columns button
- » Market View module Use the Edit button

To change the order of columns

1. Click the **Edit** button or the **Edit Columns** button located on the right side of the page or module. (The Edit button turns into a Done button while you are editing.)

	[Help] 🔀
	Preferences
Preferences	[Bulletin]
[Bulletin]	
Edit	Edit Edit Columns Fows to Show 🔷 🌲 Al

2. Click **Add Column**, located at the bottom left of the display with a green plus sign next to it.

Market View										
	Contract	⊜Last	😑 Change	😑 Change (%)	😑 Volume	😑 Bid Size	⊖Bid	Ask	😑 Ask Size	
0	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, JPY	78.922				20M	<u>78.920</u>	78.925	14.2M	≡
Θ	AUD, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.03388	0.00218			ЗМ	1.03385	1.03390	8.2M	=
0	EUR, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.22562	-0.00370			16.3M	1.22560	1.22565	ЗМ	≡
Θ	GBP, Cash, IDEALPRO, USD	1.56383	-0.00137	-0.09%		1M	1.56380	1.56385	3M	≡
0	USD, Cash, IDEALPRO, HKD	7.7564	-0.0000	-0.00%		ЗМ	7.7563	7.7564	5M	=
Θ	IBKR, Stock, SMART, USD	D 13.13	-0.89	-6.35%	434.4K	5	<u>13.13</u>	<u>13.14</u>	4	≡
0	IBM, Stock, SMA		1.48	0.81%	1.3M	5	<u>185.09</u>	<u>185.19</u>	2	≡
0	AAPL, Stock, St C	lick	0.38	0.06%	2M	1	<u>607.15</u>	607.34	2	≡
0	YHOO, Stock, S Add	Column	0.05	0.32%	3.5M	98	<u>15.64</u>	<u>15.65</u>	61	≡
0	AMZN, Stock, SI		.0.13	-0.06%	500K	1	216.74	216.75	3	≡
0	GE, Stock, SMART,	D 19.73	0.01	0.05%	5.5M	166	<u>19.72</u>	<u>19.73</u>	174	≡
		Ш	Ш	ш	Ш	Ш	Ш	ш	III	
🕒 Add F	Row 💿 Add Column									

The Select Columns dialog opens.

Select columns		×
Displayed Columns	Remove all	Add All
●Last	=	
Change	=	
Change (%)	=	
O Volume	=	
Bid Size (Bid Size)	=	
Bid	=	
Ask	=	
Ask Size (Ask Size)	=	
Ok Cancel		

- 3. Change the order of the columns in one of the following ways:
- Click and drag the handle of a column in the list of displayed columns to the desired position.

You cannot click and drag to re-order columns on the Options page.



- Click Remove all to remove all columns from the list of displayed columns, then click the green plus sign next to each column on the right that you want to add in the order in which you want the columns to appear on the page you are editing. Each column you add is added to the bottom of the list, which corresponds to the right- most column heading on the page.
 - 4. Click **Ok** when you are finished.
 - 5. Click the **Done** button.

Index

Α

account 87
account balances 87
Account page
margin requirements 90
market value 91
portfolio 93
positions 92
active session login 7
Add to Arbitrary 80
adding 17
adding BookTrader 26
adding columns 143
adding modules 9
adding products 129
adding tickers
in Market View 18
in Preferences window 19
advanced search 120
advanced time in force attributes 62

В

BookTrader

adding to Market page 26

creating orders from 66

BookTrader expert mode 29

BookTrader Expert Mode 67-68

Box 80

bulletins 11

Butterfly Call/Put 80

buttons 9

Buy Write 80

С

Calendar 80 canceling orders 64 changing the order of columns 147 changing the order of tickers 24 changing the order of tickets 25 chart types 34 charts 29 changing chart type 34 changing time period of 37 changing zoom levels 39 data points on 38

manually change the time scale 42 scroll left and right 43 columns adding 143 changing the order 147 editing 142 removing 142 content preferences 138 Conversion/Reversal 81 creating a spread order 69 creating custom tabbed pages 132 creating orders 53, 57 from canceled 65 from executed 65 from open 65 in Expert Mode 62 custom pages 132 customizing pages 140 customizing WebTrader 129 data points on charts 38 delayed market data 16

turning on and off 139

deleting columns 142

D

Diagonal 81

Ε

Edit buttons 10

Edit Columns button 11

editing columns 142

execution reports 83

Expert Mode

enabling 60

G

getting started 5

Н

Help link 10

hide the Order Management Panel 46

I

indices/ETFs

search for 125

Iron Condor 81

L

logging in 5

when there is an active session 7

logging out 14

Μ

managing options 97

margin requirements 90

market data 15

adding a ticker 17

delayed 16

removing tickers 22

streaming 16

market data preferences 139

Market Page 15

creating orders 57

Market Pulse 12

market scanners 105

about 105

creating 110

creating orders 116

sorting scan results 114

market value 91

modifying orders 63

modules

adding 9

monitoring your account 87

Ν

news bulletins 11

0

open orders 82

option chains

creating spread orders from 75

set number of rows 99

viewing 97

options 97

trading 100

Order Management Panel 45

creating orders on 53

show or hide 46

order types 48

orders 9,45

canceling 64

creating 53

from BookTrader 66

from the Scanners page 116

modifying 63

on the Market page 57

searching for symbol 101

Ρ

portfolio

viewing 93

Portfolio News 12

positions 92

preferences 136-139

Preferences button 10

preferences for contract search 126

Preferences page 135

Products page 129

R

removing columns 142

removing tickers 22

reorder columns 147

Risk Reversal 81

running market scans 110

S

scan results, sorting 114 scanners 105 scroll charts 43 search for symbol in an order 101 search preferences 126

searching for contract information 119

setting preferences 135 content 138 site 136 trading 137 seven day trades 84 Show Order Time Attributes 62 show the Order Management Panel 46 simple search 119 site preferences 136 sorting scan results 114 spread orders 69 from option chains 75 manually create 69 supported strategies 80 using a strategy 73 status of streaming market data 139 Strangle 82 strategies for spread orders 80 strategy for spread orders 73 streaming market data 16 streaming market data status 139 supported order types 45, 48 Synthetic Call/Put 82 Synthetic Put 82

system buttons 10 Т tabbed pages 8 tickers 17 changing the order 24 removing 22 removing from Market View 23 removing from Preferences window 24 ticket order changing in Market View 25 changing in Preferences 25 TIF advanced 62 time in force attributes 62 time period in charts 37 time scale of charts manually changing 42 trades 83 trading limits 90 trading options 100 trading preferences 137 U

US Corporate Bond Scanner 114

using advanced search 120

using simple search 119

V

Vertical 82

viewing account balances 87

viewing execution reports 83

viewing margin requirements 90

viewing market conditions worldwide 12

viewing market data 15

viewing market value 91

viewing open orders 82

viewing option chains 97

viewing positions 92

viewing trades 83

viewing trading limits 90

viewing your portfolio 93

W

WebTrader

customizing 129

WebTrader beta 6

WebTrader pages

customizing 140

WebTrader, getting started with 5